Australian Human Rights Commission submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Migration

Australian Human Rights Commission submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Migration

Australian Human Rights Commission submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Migration

Australian Human Rights Commission submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Migration

Australian Human Rights Commission submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Migration

Australian Human Rights Commission submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Migration

Australian Human Rights Commission submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Migration

Australian Human Rights Commission submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Migration

Review processes associated with visa cancellations made on criminal grounds

Review processes associated with visa cancellations made on criminal grounds

Review processes associated with visa cancellations made on criminal grounds

Review processes associated with visa cancellations made on criminal grounds

Review processes associated with visa cancellations made on criminal grounds

Review processes associated with visa cancellations made on criminal grounds

Review processes associated with visa cancellations made on criminal grounds

Review processes associated with visa cancellations made on criminal grounds

27 April 2018

[x] April 2018

[x] April 2018

[x] April 2018

27 April 2018

[x] April 2018

[x] April 2018

[x] April 2018

**Table of Contents**

[Australian Human Rights Commission submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Migration 1](file:///S:\Final%20products\Submissions\Submissions%202018\Review%20processes%20for%20visa%20cancellations%20on%20criminal%20grounds\Drafts\18.04.26%20AHRC%20Submission_Visa%20cancellations%20FINAL.docx#_Toc512608692)

[1 Introduction 3](#_Toc512608693)

[2 Summary 3](#_Toc512608694)

[3 Recommendations 5](#_Toc512608695)

[4 Background 7](#_Toc512608696)

[4.1 The character test 8](#_Toc512608697)

[4.2 Visa refusals and cancellations on character grounds 9](#_Toc512608698)

[4.3 Merits review of decisions made under ss 501 or 501CA(4) 10](#_Toc512608699)

[4.4 Ministerial powers to set aside and substitute decisions 12](#_Toc512608700)

[4.5 Visa cancellations under s 116 13](#_Toc512608701)

[5 Human rights implications of character-related visa decisions 16](#_Toc512608702)

[5.1 Deportation and removal of long-term residents 17](#_Toc512608703)

[5.2 Separation of family 20](#_Toc512608704)

[5.3 Non-refoulement 22](#_Toc512608705)

[5.4 Risk of arbitrary detention 24](#_Toc512608706)

[5.5 Reasonableness and proportionality of limitations 26](#_Toc512608707)

[6 Efficiency of existing review processes 29](#_Toc512608708)

[6.1 Impact of mandatory cancellations 29](#_Toc512608709)

[6.2 Expedited merits review of decisions by the AAT 31](#_Toc512608710)

[(a) Overview of expedited review process for decisions made under ss 501 and 501CA(4) 31](#_Toc512608711)

[(b) Increase in applications for review of character-related visa decisions 32](#_Toc512608712)

[(c) Barriers faced by applicants 34](#_Toc512608713)

[6.3 Review of visa cancellations under s 116 37](#_Toc512608714)

[7 Duplication associated with current merits review process 38](#_Toc512608715)

[7.1 Provision of both merits review and judicial review does not amount to duplication 39](#_Toc512608716)

[(a) Merits review and judicial review 39](#_Toc512608717)

[(b) Decisions that should be subject to merits review 40](#_Toc512608718)

[(c) Human rights principles relevant to review of migration decisions 41](#_Toc512608719)

[(d) Migration decisions should be subject to merits review 42](#_Toc512608720)

[7.2 Duplication of merits review processes: expedited process vs ordinary AAT review of other migration decisions 44](#_Toc512608721)

[7.3 Duplication of executive decision-making on single application: opportunity for Minister to set aside decision of AAT 45](#_Toc512608722)

[8 AAT jurisdiction to review ministerial decisions 47](#_Toc512608723)

[8.1 Personal decisions of Minister excluded from merits review 48](#_Toc512608724)

[8.2 Accountability mechanisms on personal Ministerial decisions are insufficient 50](#_Toc512608725)

[Annexure A 54](#_Toc512608726)

# Introduction

1. The Australian Human Rights Commission makes this submission to the Joint Standing Committee on Migration in its inquiry into ‘review processes associated with visa cancellations made on criminal grounds’.
2. The Terms of Reference for the inquiry provide that the Committee shall have particular regard to:

* The efficiency of existing review processes as they relate to decisions made under section 501 of the Migration Act.
* Present levels of duplication associated with the merits review process.
* The scope of the Administrative Appeals Tribunal’s jurisdiction to review ministerial decisions.

1. The Commission welcomes the opportunity to make a submission to this inquiry. This submission responds to all three of the Committee’s Terms of Reference.

# Summary

1. Australia has a highly complex system for assessing whether someone is eligible for a visa to enter or remain in the country. Under international law, the Australian Government is entitled to place conditions on the grant of visas – including that visa holders abide by Australia’s criminal laws. It is reasonable for the community to expect that people temporarily in Australia who commit serious crimes may lose the right to remain in Australia. Some visa cancellations on criminal grounds are proportionate to legitimate public objects and are consistent with Australia’s international human rights obligations.
2. The decision to refuse or cancel a visa can also have serious impacts on the visa applicant or visa holder and on members of that person’s family. This is especially true of people who have been present in Australia for a long period of time, perhaps their whole lives, but who are not citizens. Removal of such people from Australia will have very significant personal impacts. It may result in people being removed from the only country they have known. It may result in families being split up.
3. For people who have been recognised as refugees, the personal risks of having a protection visa cancelled are particularly heightened. If they are returned to their country of origin, they may face a real risk of persecution. If they cannot be returned because of those risks, they face the prospect of prolonged and indefinite detention in Australia.
4. Removal of an individual from Australia can also have broader consequences. Where, for example, the individual is the main breadwinner in a family, there can be a profound effect on the individual’s dependants – some or all of whom might be Australian citizens. This, in turn, can increase the financial and other burden on the state to provide for those dependants. Removal can also affect the broader community in other ways. Sometimes this effect will be overall positive; for example, in the removal of an individual who presents an intolerable risk to community safety. But sometimes, on balance, removal will have a negative effect on the community; for example, where the individual plays an important, positive role in community life.
5. Given the potential impact on individual rights, it is important that any decision to refuse or cancel a visa is properly made and takes into account all of the relevant circumstances. For the last 40 years, since the introduction of administrative law reforms including the *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* (Cth) (AAT Act), the Australian legal system has typically ensured that administrative decisions by government that are likely to affect significant interests of individuals are subject to independent merits review. The aim of merits review is to ensure that administrative decision-making is principled and consistent, and results in decisions that are correct and preferable. In a system as complex as Australia’s migration system, merits review provides a vital safeguard in avoiding error.
6. The first two Terms of Reference require the Committee to have particular regard to the levels of inefficiency and duplication in the current merits review arrangements. There are a number of aspects of the current regime that involve inefficiencies and duplication.
7. First, the merits review process for decisions to refuse or cancel visas on character grounds is an ‘expedited’ process. This process provides fewer rights for applicants than the ordinary merits review process. For example, it involves: less detailed statements of reasons for decision; a short and inflexible period for review applications to be made; and a prohibition on review applicants raising relevant material during a hearing (whether orally or in writing) unless this has been provided to the Minister in writing two days in advance.
8. Under these circumstances, there is an increased risk of applicants being locked out of merits review or the wrong decision being made on review. The Commission considers that there are good reasons to dispense with the ‘expedited’ process and to provide the ordinary merits review rights to people subject to visa refusal or cancellation on character grounds. This is likely to lead to increased efficiencies including better decision-making at the merits review stage and lower rates of judicial review.
9. Secondly, there is currently a system for mandatory cancellation of visas in certain circumstances, with the onus put on applicants to request a revocation of the cancellation. This process leads to significant inefficiencies because up to 50% of all mandatory visas cancellations are ultimately revoked. Had decision-makers been able to exercise discretion in these cases, it is likely that a substantial number of visas may never have been cancelled, leading to a significant saving in administrative costs. The Commission recommends that the mandatory cancellation process be repealed.
10. Thirdly, after a primary decision has been made by a delegate of the Minister and it is reviewed by the AAT, the Minister is able to set aside decisions of the AAT if certain conditions are met. This represents a duplication of executive decision-making — first by a delegate and then by the Minister — and is contrary to the ordinary process of merits review. Merits review is intended to provide a check on certain kinds of decisions by the executive to ensure robust decision-making. The current process provides the opposite: an executive check on independent tribunal decisions.
11. The last term of reference for this inquiry relates to the scope of the AAT’s jurisdiction to review ministerial decisions. At present, personal decisions of the Minister are exempt from merits review. However, there is no reason to think that the person occupying the office of the Minister for Home Affairs from time to time is immune from making errors of fact. Given the significant impact on individual rights, decisions to refuse or cancel visas, even if made by a Minister, should be subject to merits review. Decisions of the AAT would continue to be subject to judicial review in the courts.

# Recommendations

1. The Commission makes the following recommendations.

**Recommendation 1**

The Commission recommends that the Minister for Home Affairs amend Direction No. 63 to require decision-makers to consider cancelling a bridging visa under reg 2.43(1)(p)(ii) of the Migration Regulations 1994 (Cth) only when a person is charged with a serious offence.

**Recommendation 2**

The Commission recommends that the Minister for Home Affairs amend all Ministerial directions in relation to visa refusal or cancellation to include as a primary consideration whether Australia has international *non-refoulement* obligations to the person.

**Recommendation 3**

The Commission recommends that the Minister for Home Affairs amend Direction No. 65 to make clear that, in deciding whether to refuse or cancel a visa, considerations that must be taken into account are whether a person will be detained in immigration detention following refusal or cancellation, the likely length of any period of immigration detention, and whether the person faces the prospect of a prolonged and indefinite period in immigration detention.

**Recommendation 4**

The Commission recommends that the mandatory visa cancellation provisions in ss 501(3A) and 501CA of the *Migration Act 1958* (Cth) be repealed.

**Recommendation 5**

The Commission recommends that the Committee consider the impacts of:

(a) the 12 week time limit for the expedited process in s 500(6L) of the Migration Act for review of decisions to refuse or cancel visas on character grounds; and

(b) the fact that if a decision is not made in 12 weeks, the refusal or cancellation will be deemed to be affirmed

on:

* the ability of applicants to effectively prepare their case
* the ability of the AAT to deal properly with these cases
* the efficiency of the AAT’s review processes in other cases.

**Recommendation 6**

The Commission recommends that:

(a) the procedural requirements for the expedited merits review process set out in ss 500(6A) to (6K) of the Migration Act be repealed

(b) decisions made under ss 501 and 501CA of the Migration Act be subject to merits review by the AAT under its ordinary processes.

**Recommendation 7**

The Commission recommends that the time limit for applying to the AAT for review of decisions to cancel a visa under s 116 of the Migration Actbe extended to 28 days.

**Recommendation 8**

The Commission recommends that, where a bridging visa has been cancelled under s 116 of the Migration Acton the basis of criminal charges, the withdrawal of these charges or a non-adverse judicial outcome should automatically trigger a review of the decision to cancel the visa.

**Recommendation 9**

The Commission recommends that the Ministerial powers in ss 133C(1), 501A and 501BA of the Migration Act to set aside decisions of the AAT be repealed.

**Recommendation 10**

The Commission recommends that personal decisions by the Minister to refuse or cancel visas on character grounds be subject to merits review in the AAT.

1. If recommendations 9 and 10 above are not accepted, the Commission makes the following recommendations:

**Recommendation 11**

The Commission recommends that, if the Minister exercises a personal power under s 501 of the Migration Act to refuse or cancel a visa, the Minister be required to table in Parliament a notice setting out the decision and the reasons for the decision. The notice should not include the name or other identifying information of the person affected by the decision.

**Recommendation 12**

The Commission recommends that, if the Minister exercises a personal power under ss 501A, 501B or 501BA of the Migration Act to set aside an original decision and either refuse or cancel a visa, the Minister be required to table in Parliament a notice that:

(a) sets out the original decision

(b) states that the Minister has set aside the original decision

(c) sets out the decision made by the Minister in connection with the decision to set aside the original decision

(d) sets out the reasons for the Minister’s decision to set aside the original decision.

The notice should not include the name or other identifying information of the person affected by the decision.

**Recommendation 13**

The Commission recommends that s 501CA(8) of the Migration Act be amended to require the Minister to set out the decision and the reasons for the decision in the notice to be tabled in Parliament when the Minister decides not to revoke a mandatory cancellation. The notice should not include the name or other identifying information of the person affected by the decision.

# Background

1. The Terms of Reference for this inquiry appear to focus on cancellation of visas on character grounds under s 501 of the *Migration Act 1958* (Cth) (Migration Act). This includes mandatory cancellation of visas under s 501(3A). Accordingly, the Commission’s submission focuses on the scheme for review of these decisions. The submission also refers to the general powers to cancel visas under s 116 of the Migration Act, which include the power to cancel certain visas if a person has been charged with a criminal offence or if the person might be a risk to the safety of the Australian community.
2. The Commission notes that the Minister and delegates of the Minister have the power to refuse protection visas on the grounds that: the person is a danger to Australia’s security; the person has been convicted of a particularly serious crime and is a danger to the Australian community; or the person has committed another serious international crime, serious non-political crime or act contrary to the purposes and principles of the United Nations.[[1]](#endnote-1) Given that these powers apply only to refusal of visas and not to cancellation of visas the Commission’s submission does not deal with them on the basis that they are not within the Terms of Reference.

## The character test

1. Under s 501 of the Migration Act, the Minister for Home Affairs (Minister) or a delegate of the Minister may refuse to grant a visa to a person or may cancel a visa that has been granted to a person on the basis that the person does not pass the ‘character test’.[[2]](#endnote-2) The Migration Act provides that a person does not pass the character test if they fall within any of the following categories:

* the person has a ‘substantial criminal record’, defined as having been:
  + sentenced to death, imprisonment for life, imprisonment for a term of 12 months or more, or imprisonment for more than one term totalling 12 months or more; or
  + detained in a facility or institution after being acquitted of an offence due to unsoundness of mind or insanity, or after being found to have committed an offence but being found not fit to plead
* the person has been convicted of an offence committed while the person was in immigration detention, or during or after an escape from immigration detention; or has been convicted of the offence of escaping from immigration detention
* the person is suspected of having an association with a group, organisation or person involved in criminal conduct; or being a member of such a group or organisation
* the person is suspected of involvement in people smuggling, trafficking in persons or a crime of serious international concern (including genocide, a crime against humanity or a crime involving torture or slavery), regardless of whether they have been convicted of such offences
* the person’s past and present criminal and/or general conduct indicates that the person is not of good character
* there is a risk that the person, if they were allowed to remain in Australia, would engage in criminal conduct; harass, molest, intimidate or stalk another person; vilify a segment of the community; incite discord in the community or a segment of the community; or represent a danger to the community or to a segment of the community, including by becoming involved in activities that are disruptive to the community or in violence threatening harm to the community
* the person has been found guilty or been convicted of a sexually based offence involving a child, in Australia or a foreign country
* the person has been charged with or indicted for a crime of serious international concern
* the person has been assessed by the Australian Security Intelligence Organisation to be a risk to security
* an Interpol notice, from which it would be reasonable to infer that the person would present a risk to the community or a segment of the community, is in force in relation to the person.

1. As can be seen, it is not necessary for a person to have been convicted of a criminal offence in order to fail the character test. For example, a person could be found to have failed the character test based on an assessment of their ‘general conduct’. However, almost all of the grounds for failing the character test require some level of involvement in criminal conduct, whether that be through having committed an offence (even if they are found not to be criminally responsible because of a mental or cognitive impairment), having an association with someone else involved in criminal conduct, or posing a risk of involvement in future criminal conduct.[[3]](#endnote-3)

## Visa refusals and cancellations on character grounds

1. If it is determined that a person does not pass the character test, the person’s visa is not automatically refused or cancelled in most cases. Rather, the decision-maker must decide whether to exercise their discretion to refuse or cancel the person’s visa.
2. Under s 501(1) of the Migration Act, a person’s application for a visa may be refused if they do not satisfy the Minister that they pass the character test. Under s 501(2), a person’s visa may be cancelled if the Minister reasonably suspects that the person does not pass the character test, and the person does not satisfy the Minister that they pass the character test. These powers can be exercised by the Minister personally, or by a delegate of the Minister. The rules of natural justice apply to decisions made under ss 501(1) and 501(2).[[4]](#endnote-4)
3. Under s 501(3), a person’s visa may be refused or cancelled if the Minister reasonably suspects that the person does not pass the character test, and the Minister is satisfied that the refusal or cancellation is in the national interest. This power can only be exercised by the Minister personally. The rules of natural justice do not apply to decisions made under s 501(3).[[5]](#endnote-5)
4. In cases where a person has been sentenced to a term of imprisonment of at least 12 months or has committed a sexually based offence involving a child, and is serving a full-time sentence of imprisonment, the Minister is obliged under s 501(3A) of the Migration Act to cancel the person’s visa rather than exercising discretion.[[6]](#endnote-6) However, a person whose visa is automatically cancelled under these provisions may request revocation of that decision under s 501CA of the Act.[[7]](#endnote-7)
5. In deciding whether to exercise their discretionary powers to refuse or cancel a visa on character grounds, or to revoke a mandatory visa cancellation, delegates of the Minister are required to take into account a range of considerations, as set out in a direction from the Minister made under s 499 of the Migration Act called Direction No. 65.[[8]](#endnote-8)
6. Direction No. 65 stipulates that decision-makers considering whether to refuse or cancel a person’s visa under s 501, or whether to revoke a mandatory visa cancellation under s 501CA, must take three primary considerations into account: the protection of the Australian community from criminal or other serious conduct; the best interests of minor children in Australia; and the expectations of the Australian community.[[9]](#endnote-9)
7. The Direction also outlines a range of other considerations that may be relevant and, if so, must be taken into account in deciding whether to refuse or cancel a person’s visa under s 501, or whether to revoke a mandatory via cancellation under s 501CA. These considerations, which are generally to be given less weight than the primary considerations set out above, include Australia’s *non-refoulement* obligations; the impact on Australian business interests; and impact on victims of the person’s criminal behaviour and the family members of these victims.[[10]](#endnote-10)
8. In the case of visa cancellations and revocations of mandatory visa cancellations, decision-makers must also consider (if relevant) the strength, nature and duration of the person’s ties to Australia, including their length of residence in Australia and their social links with Australian citizens and residents; and the extent of any impediments that the person may face if removed from Australia to their home country, in establishing themselves and maintaining basic living standards.[[11]](#endnote-11)
9. The considerations in paragraph 28 above do not need to be taken into account in deciding whether to refuse a visa under s 501. However, decision-makers should take into account (if relevant) the impact of visa refusal on the person’s immediate family members in Australia, where those family members are Australian citizens or permanent residents.[[12]](#endnote-12)
10. The Minister is under no obligation to follow Direction No. 65 when making a personal decision to refuse or cancel a visa under s 501 or to refuse to revoke a mandatory cancellation under s 501CA.

## Merits review of decisions made under ss 501 or 501CA(4)

1. In some circumstances, a person who has an application for a visa refused or a visa cancelled under s 501 may be able to apply to the Administrative Appeals Tribunal (AAT) for review of the merits of the decision. Whether the person can apply for merits review by the AAT depends on whether the decision was made by the Minister personally, or by a delegate of the Minister. A decision made by a delegate is subject to merits review by the AAT, but a decision made by the Minister is not.[[13]](#endnote-13)
2. When conducting merits review, the AAT considers the merits of the case again and determines whether the original decision is correct and preferable. The AAT can affirm, vary or set aside the original decision.[[14]](#endnote-14) If it sets the decision aside, the AAT can make a new decision itself or remit the decision to the original decision-maker, along with directions or recommendations for making the decision again. The merits review process is discussed in more detail in section 7.1 below.
3. The mere fact that a visa is subject to mandatory cancellation under s 501(3A) is not a decision that is reviewable by the AAT.[[15]](#endnote-15) However, a person may request revocation of a mandatory cancellation under s 501CA.[[16]](#endnote-16) Decisions made by delegates of the Minister regarding whether or not to revoke a mandatory cancellation are reviewable by the AAT, but decisions made by the Minister are not.[[17]](#endnote-17)
4. AAT members reviewing decisions made under ss 501 and 501CA of the Migration Act must also take into account the considerations set out in Direction No. 65.
5. All decisions to refuse to grant or to cancel a person’s visa under s 501, or to refuse to revoke a mandatory cancellation under s 501CA(4), whether made by a delegate, the AAT or the Minister, are subject to judicial review. Decisions made by delegates are reviewable in the Federal Circuit Court.[[18]](#endnote-18) Decisions made by the AAT or the Minister are reviewable in the Federal Court.[[19]](#endnote-19) In each case, the scope of judicial review has been narrowed by Part 8 of the Migration Act.[[20]](#endnote-20) If a court finds that a visa refusal or cancellation decision was affected by jurisdictional error, the court can set aside the original decision and remit the case to the relevant decision-maker to be reconsidered.
6. There have been a number of media reports recently that suggest that the AAT has made mistakes in setting aside decisions by delegates of the Minister to refuse or cancel visas on character grounds. Typically, these reports focus on the nature of the criminal offending that led to the original refusal or cancellation of the visa. In some cases, these reports provide little or no detail of the reasons given by the AAT for coming to a different view from the original decision maker.
7. In a number of cases subject to recent media attention, factors considered by the AAT include: whether the person arrived in Australia as a child and has grown up in Australia, the time that they have spent in Australia, the period of time since the offending conduct, whether the incident was an isolated one, whether the person has demonstrated remorse, whether the person has demonstrated that they have engaged in rehabilitation, whether the person was suffering from a psychiatric illness at the time of the offending conduct that is now being treated, and the impact that removal from Australia would have on the person’s children and other family members including Australian citizens. As decisions are made on a case-by-case basis, in assessing whether any particular decision was appropriate, the full reasons for that decision setting out all of the relevant circumstances need to be taken into account.
8. Throughout this submission, the Commission has included a number of case studies that are drawn from recent media reports. These are all cases where there has been some highly critical media commentary of the AAT. The Commission acknowledges that cases singled out for media criticism represent only a small proportion of all AAT cases. The case studies in this submission attempt to present a more balanced assessment of the reasoning process undertaken by the AAT in each instance. The Commission does not suggest that the AAT is free from error. The Commission recognises the importance of the AAT being subject to public scrutiny, including through the media. It is also important that decisions of the AAT continue to be subject to judicial review. However, the case studies provide examples of difficult cases in which the AAT has sought to balance competing considerations in a way that is consistent with the directions given by the Minister for Home Affairs.
9. In making assessments about appropriate reform in this area, the focus should be on ensuring the best systemic outcomes. There needs to be a robust system that is able to correct errors and reach decisions that are correct and preferable. The focus should not be on the personalities of individual decision makers or on a small number of high profile, difficult cases. While it is important to examine how the system works in practice, the Commission suggests that the debate should not be limited to a few hard cases at the expense of an assessment of how the system works as a whole.

## Ministerial powers to set aside and substitute decisions

1. The Minister has powers under ss 501A, 501B and 501BA in certain circumstances to set aside and substitute decisions made under s 501.
2. Under s 501A, if a delegate of the Minister or the AAT makes a non-adverse decision (that is, they decide that a person’s visa should not be refused or cancelled under s 501), the Minister may set aside the decision and substitute it with their own decision to refuse or cancel the visa. These powers can be exercised if:

* the Minister reasonably suspects that the person does not pass the character test, the person does not satisfy the Minister that they pass the character test, and the Minister is satisfied that the decision is in the national interest
* the Minister reasonably suspects that the person does not pass the character test, and the Minister is satisfied that the decision is in the national interest (in which case the rules of natural justice do not apply to the decision).[[21]](#endnote-21)

1. These powers may only be exercised by the Minister personally, are non-compellable (that is, the Minister is under no obligation to consider whether to exercise these powers) and are not subject to review by the AAT.[[22]](#endnote-22)
2. Under s 501B, if a delegate of the Minister makes an adverse decision (that is, they decide that a person’s visa should be refused or cancelled under s 501), the Minister may set aside the decision and substitute it with their own decision to refuse or cancel the visa. The effect of this is that the decision is then not subject to review by the AAT. This power can be exercised if the Minister reasonably suspects that the person does not pass the character test, the person does not satisfy the Minister that they pass the character test, and the Minister is satisfied that the decision is in the national interest.[[23]](#endnote-23) The Minister may exercise this power even if the person has already applied to have the delegate’s decision reviewed by the AAT.[[24]](#endnote-24) This power may only be exercised by the Minister personally.[[25]](#endnote-25)
3. Under s 501BA, if a delegate of the Minister or the AAT makes a decision to revoke a mandatory visa cancellation, in some cases the Minister may revoke the decision and substitute it with their own decision to deny revocation of a mandatory visa cancellation. This power can be exercised if the Minister is satisfied that the person has been sentenced to a term of imprisonment of at least 12 months or has committed a sexually based offence involving a child, and that cancellation of the visa would be in the national interest.[[26]](#endnote-26) This power may only be exercised by the Minister personally, and is not subject to review by the AAT.[[27]](#endnote-27) The rules of natural justice do not apply to decisions made under s 501BA.[[28]](#endnote-28)
4. If the Minister makes a personal decision to refuse or cancel a visa under s 501(3), or to substitute a non-adverse decision with an adverse decision under s 501A(3), the person affected by the decision will be invited under s 501C to make representations to the Minister about revocation of this decision (unless they are excluded from doing so by way of regulations). The Minister may then consider whether or not to revoke the decision.[[29]](#endnote-29) As with the powers discussed above, this power may only be exercised by the Minister personally and is not subject to review by the AAT.[[30]](#endnote-30)

## Visa cancellations under s 116

1. In addition to the specific powers under s 501 to refuse or cancel visas on character grounds, s 116 of the Migration Act provides broader general powers of cancellation. In some cases, these general powers are used in connection with alleged criminal conduct (e.g. criminal charges) or criminal convictions that are not significant enough for a person to fail the character test.
2. Under s 116 of the Migration Act, the Minister or a delegate of the Minister may cancel a person’s visa if they are satisfied that:

* the decision to grant a visa was at least in part based on a fact or circumstance that did not exist or no longer exists
* the visa holder or another person has not complied with a condition of the visa
* the visa holder has provided incorrect information to support their visa application
* the presence of the person in Australia might present a risk to the health, safety or good order of the Australian community or a segment of the Australian community; or the health or safety of an individual or individuals
* the application for the visa was in contravention of the Migration Act or another Commonwealth law
* in the case of student visa holders, the holder is not a genuine student, or has engaged or is likely to engage in conduct not contemplated by the visa
* a prescribed ground for cancelling a visa applies to the holder.[[31]](#endnote-31)

1. Two of these grounds are particularly relevant for the present inquiry. The first is that the person might present a risk to the health, safety or good order of the Australian community. Some visas have been cancelled on the grounds of apprehended risk to the safety of the community based on a prediction about the future risk of a person offending.
2. The second relevant ground is whether a ‘prescribed ground’ for cancelling a visa applies. A criminal charge is one of the prescribed grounds for cancelling a Bridging Visa E under s 116.[[32]](#endnote-32) A Bridging Visa E is a visa that allows a person to remain lawfully in Australia while they finalise an immigration matter, while they are waiting for an immigration decision, or while they are making arrangements to leave Australia.[[33]](#endnote-33) Merely being charged with an offence, without being convicted of that offence, is a ground that can be used to cancel a Bridging Visa E.
3. In deciding whether to cancel a Bridging Visa E on the basis of criminal charges, delegates of the Minister are required to take into account the considerations set out by the Minister in Direction No. 63.[[34]](#endnote-34) The Direction also applies to AAT members reviewing decisions made under s 116. The Direction says that the prescribed ground for cancellation is enlivened when a visa holder is charged with ‘any offence, irrespective of the seriousness of the offence’.[[35]](#endnote-35)
4. Direction No. 63 stipulates that decision-makers must take two primary considerations into account: (a) the Government’s view that the relevant prescribed grounds for cancellation ‘should be applied rigorously in that every instance of non-compliance against these regulations should be considered for cancellation’; and (b) the best interests of minor children in Australia who would be affected by the cancellation.[[36]](#endnote-36) The first of these primary considerations effectively means that delegates must consider cancellation of a visa in relation to every charge, regardless of its seriousness.
5. The Direction also outlines a range of secondary considerations that must be taken into account. These considerations, which are generally to be given less weight than the primary considerations set out above, include: the impact of a decision to cancel a visa on the family unit; the degree of hardship that may be experienced by the visa holder if their visa is cancelled; the circumstances in which the ground for cancellation arose (such as the seriousness of the offence and whether there are any mitigating factors); and the possible consequences of cancellation, including indefinite detention or removal in breach of Australia’s *non-refoulement* obligations.[[37]](#endnote-37)
6. The Minister has a personal power under s 133C to cancel visas on the grounds set out in s 116, if the Minister is satisfied that it would be in the public interest to do so.[[38]](#endnote-38) The rules of natural justice do not apply to decisions made by the Minister under these provisions.[[39]](#endnote-39) The Minister may also set aside a decision of a delegate or the AAT not to cancel a visa under s 116 and substitute it with their own decision to cancel a visa, if the Minister considers that grounds for cancelling the visa exist, the visa holder does not satisfy the Minister that grounds do not exist, and the Minister is satisfied that it would be in the public interest to cancel the visa.[[40]](#endnote-40)
7. Decisions made by delegates of the Minister to cancel visas under s 116 are reviewable by the AAT. Decisions made by the Minister personally to cancel a visa under ss 116 and 133C are not reviewable by the AAT.[[41]](#endnote-41)

**Recommendation 1**

The Commission recommends that the Minister for Home Affairs amend Direction No. 63 to require decision-makers to consider cancelling a bridging visa under reg 2.43(1)(p)(ii) of the Migration Regulations 1994 (Cth) only when a person is charged with a serious offence.

***Case study 1: Alleged ‘Apex gang’ member***[[42]](#endnote-42)

In September 2017, the *Herald Sun* reported that a ‘dangerous Apex gang member who was due to be kicked out of Australia has been saved by the Administrative Appeals Tribunal’.[[43]](#endnote-43)

Evidence given by a senior police officer to the AAT was that ‘the Apex gang is currently dissolved’. The young man referred to in the article denied being part of the Apex gang or any other gang. He had not been convicted of any gang-related activity. After considering evidence from the police, the AAT was not satisfied that he was or had been a member of the Apex gang.

The young man was 20 years old. He was born in New Zealand but had lived in Australia with his family since he was four years old. He said that he has no family, support or connections in New Zealand. He has a younger brother who was born in Australia and is an Australian citizen. He has a three-year-old son who was born in Australia and who he sees on a regular basis.

When he was 13 years old, the young man was charged with serious offences of armed robbery and recklessly causing injury. He was not convicted and was placed on probation for 12 months. He was diagnosed with bipolar disorder when he was 14 years old and had several admissions to hospital for his psychiatric condition. While he was still a juvenile, the young man was also charged with a number of shoplifting offences but again had no conviction recorded. He was either placed on probation or on a good behaviour bond.

As an adult, he had two convictions. The first was for possession and use of cannabis. The second related to an altercation with police in November 2015. The young man had missed his depot medication for his bipolar disorder and was stopped by police on a hot day when he was dehydrated and unsteady on his feet. He tried to push past the police and then struggled against officers who took hold of him, kicking out several times at them. He was convicted of a number of offences including contravening a direction to move on, resisting arrest and assaulting police. He was sentenced to a Community Corrections Order for 12 months, requiring him to undergo treatment and rehabilitation.

In February 2017, a delegate of the Minister cancelled the young man’s visa under s 116(1)(e) of the Migration Act on the basis that he was or may be a risk to the health, safety or good order of the Australian community.

On review, the AAT was not satisfied that the young man was a risk to the safety of the Australian community because there had been no recent history of violence and his offending in 2015 was low level. However, the AAT undertook the necessary balancing exercise on the basis that he ‘might’ be a risk. The AAT found that the young man was subject to an involuntary treatment order which provided a level of treatment and support for him while living in the community. The AAT took into account the care he received from his mother. The AAT considered that it was in the best interests of the young man’s three-year-old Australian son for him to remain in Australia and for them to continue to have close contact. As a result, the AAT decided that his visa should not be cancelled.

# Human rights implications of character-related visa decisions

1. The consequences of having a visa refused or cancelled can be very serious. If a person’s visa is refused or their visa is cancelled on character grounds, the person may become an unlawful non-citizen.[[44]](#endnote-44) As a result, they would be subject to mandatory immigration detention and may be removed from Australia.[[45]](#endnote-45)
2. In addition, a person who has a visa refused or cancelled on character grounds will be prohibited from applying for another visa (other than a Protection Visa or a ‘removal pending’ Bridging Visa) while in Australia.[[46]](#endnote-46) If they are removed from Australia following cancellation of their visa under ss 501, 501A, 501B or 501BA of the Migration Act, they will not be eligible to be granted most types of Australian visas (and therefore cannot return to Australia).[[47]](#endnote-47)
3. As a result, decisions to refuse or cancel a visa on character grounds may engage Australia’s international human rights obligations under the *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights* (ICCPR), *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights* (ICESCR), *Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment* (CAT), *Convention on the Rights of the Child* (CRC), *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities* (CRPD) and *Convention relating to the Status of Refugees* (Refugee Convention). Particular provisions of these treaties are discussed below.
4. The way in which decisions are made about whether to refuse or cancel a visa and whether to deport or remove someone from Australia also raises human rights issues. These are discussed in more detail in section 7.1(c) below.

## Deportation and removal of long-term residents

1. Prior to 1998, when the ‘character test’ was introduced into s 501 and the expedited merits review process commenced,[[48]](#endnote-48) the deportation of non-citizens who had committed criminal offences was usually dealt with under ss 200 and 201 of the Migration Act.[[49]](#endnote-49) Under these provisions, the Minister can only deport a non-citizen who has been convicted of a crime (punishable by imprisonment for one year or more) if the non-citizen has been resident in Australia for less than ten years.[[50]](#endnote-50)
2. The regime under ss 200 and 201 (which is still in force) recognises that long-term residents of Australia will have integrated into the community and that there are good reasons for treating them in the same way as citizens. Directions to decision-makers exercising powers under ss 200 and 201 provide that ‘it is less likely that potential deportees who have spent the greater proportion of their formative years in Australia will be deported’.[[51]](#endnote-51) Those who have been in Australia for more than ten years do not come within this regime at all.
3. Since 1998, s 501 has been the primary basis for the cancellation of visas of people convicted of criminal offences. The Department of Home Affairs (Department) says of the two regimes:

This power [of deportation under s 200] is rarely used because there is now broad scope to refuse or cancel visas on character or security grounds under s 501 and to remove unlawful non-citizens from Australia under s 198.[[52]](#endnote-52)

1. Significantly, s 501 is now used to cancel the visas of permanent residents who have lived in Australia for more than ten years — including, in some cases, people who have lived in Australia for most or all of their lives.[[53]](#endnote-53)
2. A practical impact of the introduction of s 501 is that two people who have committed the same crime may be treated in very different ways if one is a citizen and the other is a long-term permanent resident. Under the criminal law, both individuals could be expected to receive the same penalty for their offending, regardless of their citizenship status. However, a non-citizen long-term resident may also be subject to additional consequences, such as immigration detention and deportation from Australia. In some cases, the period of immigration detention may be longer than the penalty that the person received as punishment for the relevant offence.
3. Removing long-term residents from a country in which they have lived for a long period of time, and perhaps for their whole lives, raises human rights issues. Under article 12(4) of the ICCPR, Australia has an obligation not to arbitrarily deprive a person of the right to enter their own country.[[54]](#endnote-54) As noted by the Human Rights Committee, article 12(4) ‘does not distinguish between nationals and aliens’, thus Australia’s obligations under this article are not limited to Australian citizens.[[55]](#endnote-55) The Human Rights Committee advises that article 12(4) ‘embraces, at the very least, an individual who, because of his or her special ties to or claims in relation to a given country, cannot be considered to be a mere alien’.[[56]](#endnote-56)
4. In a case dealing with the removal from Australia of a permanent resident who was born in Sweden, who arrived in Australia when he was 27 days old, and who had remained in Australia ever since, the Human Rights Committee said:

There are factors other than nationality which may establish close and enduring connections between a person and a country, connections which may be stronger than those of nationality. The words ‘his own country’ invite consideration of such matters as long standing residence, close personal and family ties and intentions to remain, as well as to the absence of ties elsewhere.[[57]](#endnote-57)

1. The man dealt with in this case was in his 30s when Australia sought to remove him to Sweden. He had no ties to Sweden and did not speak Swedish. The Committee found that Australia was ‘his own country’ within the meaning of article 12(4) and that the decision to remove him from Australia was arbitrary, contrary to article 12(4).
2. The Human Rights Committee further advises that the concept of arbitrariness in the context of article 12(4), ‘guarantees’ that:

even interference provided for by law should be in accordance with the provisions, aims and objectives of the Covenant and should be, in any event, reasonable in the particular circumstances. The Committee considers that there are few, if any, circumstances in which deprivation of the right to enter one’s own country could be reasonable.[[58]](#endnote-58)

1. ‘One’s own country’ in this context extends to the country to which special ties or claims have arisen. Deporting long-term residents whose visas have been cancelled on character grounds may therefore lead to violations of Australia’s obligations under article 12(4), particularly if the person concerned has no meaningful connection to their country of origin.
2. Depending on the circumstances to which a person is returned, the deportation of long-term residents may also engage Australia’s obligations under article 11(1) of the ICESCR and article 28(1) of the CRPD to uphold the right to an adequate standard of living, including adequate food, clothing and housing, and to the continuous improvement of living conditions.[[59]](#endnote-59) Australia also has a related obligation under article 27(1) of the CRC to ensure that children have a standard of living adequate for their physical, mental, spiritual, moral and social development.[[60]](#endnote-60)
3. Long-term residents whose visas are cancelled on character grounds may be deported to a country where they have spent little time (or have never lived); where they do not speak the language; and where they have few or no social or family connections. Those returned to these circumstances may face serious difficulties in securing safe housing and a source of income (due to factors such as language barriers and lack of social networks).
4. Under the instructions to Ministerial delegates in Direction No. 65, the length of time that the person has resided in Australia is one of the considerations that decision-makers must take into account when determining whether to cancel a visa under s 501 or revoke a mandatory visa cancellation under s 501CA.[[61]](#endnote-61) This is not described as a primary consideration and so is given less weight than a number of other identified primary considerations.

***Case study 2: ‘Turkish drug dealer’***[[62]](#endnote-62)

In May 2017, the *Herald Sun* reported that ‘a Turkish drug dealer convicted five times, including for peddling commercial quantities of heroin, ice, ecstasy and cannabis, was allowed to remain in Australia after the AAT quashed a decision to deport him’.[[63]](#endnote-63)

Mr Ahmet Candemir was born in Turkey, but was brought to Australia by his parents in 1969 when he was one year and eight months old. He has lived in Australia ever since and is a permanent resident. He is now 50 years old. He has visited Turkey three times in 1988, 1991 and 1998.

He met his wife on his first trip to Turkey and she migrated to Australia. They have two children, a daughter born in 1989 and a son born in 1998. His wife and children are Australian citizens and he has two Australian grandchildren. Mr Candemir never applied for Australian citizenship.

Mr Candemir started using marijuana when he was 15 years old. He started using heroin at 16 and subsequently became addicted. Between 1985 and 2015, he was sentenced on five occasions for drug possession and ‘street level’ supply offences for periods between ten months and three years and one month. The last occasion was in November 2015 and resulted in the mandatory cancellation of his visa under s 501(3A) of the Migration Act.

Mr Candemir applied for revocation of the cancellation of his visa. He did not pass the character test because of his convictions. The only question was whether there was another reason why the cancellation should be revoked.[[64]](#endnote-64)

The AAT applied the principles set out by the Minister in Direction No. 65. It considered the pattern of repeated offending and the substantial harm caused to the community through the supply of prohibited drugs. These factors weighed heavily against him.

One countervailing factor, as set out in Direction No. 65, was that ‘Australia may afford a higher level of tolerance of criminal or other serious conduct in relation to a non-citizen who has lived in the Australian community for most of their life’.

Another significant countervailing factor was that Mr Candemir’s 19-year-old Australian son has Joubert Syndrome, involving moderate to severe intellectual impairment and adaptive behaviours characteristic of a much younger child. His level of ataxia and other physical difficulties make acts such as walking down stairs and balancing to toilet himself challenging. He relies on his parents for care and has a plan for assistance approved under the NDIS. The AAT accepted that, if the family were required to go to Turkey, he may not be able to access the level of assistance he needs.

On balance, and taking into account the needs of his Australian son, the AAT decided that it was appropriate to revoke the mandatory visa cancellation that would otherwise have applied under s 501(3A).

## Separation of family

1. The removal of people from Australia pursuant to s 501 can have a significant impact on other people including Australian citizens. The person to be removed may have a partner, children or other dependants who rely on them. It is appropriate that the impact of removal on these other people be properly taken into account in cancellation decisions.
2. Australia has obligations under articles 23(1) of the ICCPR and 10(1) of the ICESCR to afford protection and assistance to the family as the natural and fundamental group unit of society; and under article 17(1) of the ICCPR and article 16(1) of the CRC not to subject anyone to arbitrary or unlawful interference with their family.[[65]](#endnote-65) Consistent with interpretations of the concept of arbitrariness in relation to other obligations under the ICCPR (as cited above), the Human Rights Committee has stipulated that any interference with family life must be ‘reasonable in the particular circumstances’.[[66]](#endnote-66)
3. Under the CRC, children have a range of specific rights relating to their family, including the rights: as far as possible, to know and be cared for by their parents; to preserve their identity (including family relations) without unlawful interference; and to maintain personal relations and direct contact with both parents on a regular basis, in cases where a child is separated from one or both parents or their parents reside in different countries.[[67]](#endnote-67) The CRC also stipulates that, in all actions concerning children, the best interests of the child shall be a primary consideration.[[68]](#endnote-68)
4. In some circumstances, the refusal or cancellation of a person’s visa on character grounds, leading to their subsequent detention and/or removal from Australia, could engage these obligations both in relation to the person themselves and their family members (especially minor children).
5. The detention of a person after their visa has been refused or cancelled could result in separation from family members residing in Australia, particularly if they are detained for a prolonged period of time or in a location where their relatives cannot visit them on a regular basis (such as in a different state or a remote area). Removal from Australia could similarly result in separation from family members. Furthermore, as noted above, a person whose visa is cancelled on character grounds will not be eligible to be granted most types of Australian visas, meaning that they may in effect be permanently excluded from Australia. Consequently, they would not be able to return to Australia to visit family members who remain in the country.[[69]](#endnote-69)
6. If a decision relating to visa cancellation on character grounds (including a decision to detain or deport a particular individual following a visa cancellation) is considered to be arbitrary, unreasonable or disproportionate in the person’s circumstances, there is a risk that any resulting separation of family may be contrary to Australia’s obligations to protect the family and refrain from arbitrary interference with family life.[[70]](#endnote-70)
7. Under the Minister’s instructions to Ministerial delegates in Directions No. 63 and 65, the best interests of minor children in Australia are one of the primary considerations that decision-makers must take into account when determining whether to cancel a visa under s 116, refuse or cancel a visa under s 501 or revoke a mandatory visa cancellation under s 501CA.[[71]](#endnote-71)
8. Under Direction No. 65, the strength, duration and nature of any family or social links with Australian citizens or permanent residents must also be taken into account by decision-makers.[[72]](#endnote-72) Similarly, the impact on the family unit of a decision to cancel a visa is one of the considerations that decision-makers must take into account under Direction No. 63.[[73]](#endnote-73) In both Directions, however, these are not described as primary considerations and so are given less weight than a number of other identified primary considerations.

***Case study 3: ‘Scottish hitman’***[[74]](#endnote-74)

In May 2017, the *Herald Sun* reported that the AAT had revoked a decision to cancel the visa of a ‘Scottish hitman who was jailed for 17 years after being convicted of murdering a Melbourne man by shooting him in the head with a sawn-off rifle because the murdered man’s wife paid him $2,000 to do so’.[[75]](#endnote-75)

Richard Bradley was born in Scotland. His family migrated to Australia in 1965 when he was ten months old and he has remained in Australia ever since. Mr Bradley’s father was an alcoholic and his parents separated when he was a child. He was placed in foster care at the age of ten and later in a children’s home, where he was subjected to sexual abuse. As a young man, Mr Bradley was convicted of a number of offences, including break and enter, theft and assaulting a police officer. None of these convictions resulted in a custodial sentence.

In 1999, a jury found that Mr Bradley had accepted a contract from a woman to kill her husband. The victim had been shot in the head and the bullet was linked to a sawn-off rifle owned by Mr Bradley. He was convicted of murder and sentenced to 17 years in prison with a non-parole period of 13 years. Mr Bradley maintained that he did not commit the murder. Shortly after being released from prison, Mr Bradley’s visa was cancelled under s 501 on the basis of his ‘substantial criminal record’.[[76]](#endnote-76)

In reviewing the decision to cancel Mr Bradley’s visa, the AAT applied the considerations set out in Direction No. 41 (a precursor to Direction No. 65). The AAT found that Mr Bradley failed the character test by virtue of his substantial criminal record, describing his murder conviction as ‘clearly a serious and abhorrent crime’.

In assessing the risk of Mr Bradley’s reoffending, the AAT considered evidence that Mr Bradley had ‘conducted himself as a model prisoner’. He was selected to participate in a ‘highly sought-after’ intensive re-integration program, which allowed him to leave prison unescorted during the final months of his sentence. He was granted parole on his first eligible date and started working the day following his release on parole. The AAT found that the risk of Mr Bradley reoffending was low, but this on its own was not sufficient to outweigh the seriousness of his offence.

The AAT also considered that Mr Bradley was ten months old when he arrived in Australia, had only ever lived in Australia and had very strong family and social connections in Australia. He had no meaningful links to his country of birth and it would be difficult for him to re-establish his life in a country he left as an infant.

The AAT also considered the best interests of Mr Bradley’s four year old Australian daughter. At the time of the review, Mr Bradley’s wife was receiving treatment for bladder cancer and indicated that she would not accompany her husband if he was removed from Australia, as she did not want to risk changes to her treatment regimen. The AAT found that, should Mr Bradley be removed, his daughter would lose physical contact with her father and would likely face difficult circumstances in Australia, particularly if her mother passed away.

In light of Mr Bradley’s low risk of reoffending, strong ties to Australia and lack of connections to his country of birth, along with the best interests of his Australian daughter, the AAT found that relevant considerations weighed in favour of his visa being reinstated.

## Non-refoulement

1. Australia has an obligation under article 33 of the Refugee Convention not to *refoule* (that is, expel or return) a refugee to a country where their life or freedom would be threatened on account of their race, religion, nationality, membership of a particular social group or political opinion.[[77]](#endnote-77) Australia also has obligations under article 7 of the ICCPR, article 37(a) of the CRC and article 15(1) of the CRPD not to subject anyone to cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment;[[78]](#endnote-78) and under article 3(1) of the CAT not to return a person to another country if they would be in danger of being subjected to torture.[[79]](#endnote-79)
2. The *non-refoulement* obligation under the Refugee Convention does not apply if there are reasonable grounds for believing that a person would pose a danger to national security, or if a person has been convicted of a particularly serious crime and thus presents a danger to the Australian community.[[80]](#endnote-80) In addition, people who have committed a crime against peace, a war crime, a crime against humanity, a serious non-political crime outside the country in which they sought asylum or acts contrary to the purposes and principles of the United Nations, are excluded from refugee status (and the associated protection against *refoulement*).[[81]](#endnote-81)
3. Some international human rights conventions (eg ICCPR article 4) permit States to derogate from, or not strictly comply with, certain obligations during periods of declared public emergency that threaten the life of the State. Similarly, some human rights provisions in their terms are subject to limitations, for example to accommodate national security or public order. Australia’s *non-refoulement* obligations under the ICCPR, CRC, CRPD and CAT, by contrast, are absolute. They may not be derogated from and are not expressed to be subject to exceptions. Consequently, the *non-refoulement* obligations apply in all situations, regardless of circumstances, and there are no grounds on which a person can be excluded from protection under these provisions.
4. Under the instructions to Ministerial delegates in Directions No. 63 and 65, Australia’s *non-refoulement* obligations are one of the considerations that decision-makers must take into account when determining whether to cancel a visa under s 116, refuse or cancel a visa under s 501 or revoke a mandatory visa cancellation under s 501CA.[[82]](#endnote-82) However, *non-refoulement* obligations are not a primary consideration under either Direction, and thus will generally be given less weight in decision-making — despite the fact that some of Australia’s *non-refoulement* obligations are absolute.
5. By contrast, a previous Ministerial direction under s 499 of the Migration Act in relation to visa refusal or cancellation under s 501 did list Australia’s *non-refoulement* obligations as a primary consideration.[[83]](#endnote-83) Direction No. 55 provided that a primary consideration in either refusing or cancelling a visa under s 501 was ‘whether Australia has international *non-refoulement* obligations to the person’. This direction more closely reflected the nature of Australia’s absolute obligation not to return people to situations of persecution.
6. Direction No. 65 explicitly states that the fact that Australia may owe a *non-refoulement* obligation to a person does not preclude a decision-maker refusing or cancelling their visa under s 501, or electing not to revoke a mandatory visa cancellation under s 501CA.[[84]](#endnote-84) This gives rise to two very significant alternative impacts. People owed *non-refoulement* obligations whose visas are cancelled face either:
   1. the risk of *refoulement*; or
   2. the risk of indefinite detention.
7. Under s 197C of the Migration Act, a person may be removed from Australia irrespective of whether Australia has *non-refoulement* obligations towards them.[[85]](#endnote-85) Further, an officer’s duty to remove an unlawful non-citizen from Australia ‘arises irrespective of whether there has been an assessment, according to law, of Australia’s *non-refoulement* obligations’.[[86]](#endnote-86) As the Government acknowledged when introducing s 197C in 2014, the plain meaning of the section is ‘capable of authorising actions which may not be consistent with Australia’s *non-refoulement* obligations’.[[87]](#endnote-87) The Commission has previously made submissions about how this amended regime creates a real risk of *refoulement*.[[88]](#endnote-88)
8. The Minister says in Direction No. 65 that, although now legally permissible under the Migration Act, Australia would not, in practice, remove a person to a country where they faced a real risk of persecution. However, as the Minister acknowledges, the consequence of this is that if Australia cancels the visa of a person to whom Australia owes *non-refoulement* obligations, the person faces the prospect of indefinite immigration detention.[[89]](#endnote-89)
9. From a human rights perspective, neither outcome meets Australia’s obligations under the international conventions to which Australia is a party.

**Recommendation 2**

The Commission recommends that the Minister for Home Affairs amend all Ministerial directions in relation to visa refusal or cancellation to include as a primary consideration whether Australia has international *non-refoulement* obligations to the person.

## Risk of arbitrary detention

1. Australia has an obligation under article 9(1) of the ICCPR not to subject anyone to arbitrary detention.[[90]](#endnote-90) According to the United Nations Human Rights Committee, ‘arbitrary detention’ includes detention that, although lawful under domestic law, is unjust or disproportionate. In order for the detention of a person not to be arbitrary, it must be a reasonable and necessary measure in all the circumstances.[[91]](#endnote-91)
2. Under the Migration Act, immigration detention is mandatory for all unlawful non-citizens, regardless of circumstances.[[92]](#endnote-92) A person who becomes an unlawful non-citizen as a result of having their visa refused or cancelled on character grounds will therefore be subject to mandatory immigration detention. Once detained, unlawful non-citizens must remain in detention until they are either granted a visa or removed from Australia.[[93]](#endnote-93)
3. The Minister also has the power to make a ‘residence determination’ in respect of a person in immigration detention which allows the person to live at a specified place in the community subject to conditions.[[94]](#endnote-94) These arrangements are often referred to as ‘community detention’ and allow a person to be released from closed immigration detention facilities. In practice, this option is generally not available for people who have had their visas cancelled on character grounds. The Minister has issued guidelines in relation to community detention which provide that, where it is believed that a person presents character issues that indicate that they may fail the character test under s 501 of the Migration Act, the Minister would not expect the Department to refer the person’s case to the Minister for consideration unless there are exceptional reasons or the Minister has requested it.[[95]](#endnote-95)
4. Since 2014, there has been a significant increase in visa cancellations on character grounds.[[96]](#endnote-96) Consequently, while the total number of people in immigration detention has decreased, the number of people in immigration detention as a result of visa cancellation has increased. At the end of 2014, there were 140 people in immigration detention (comprising around 5% of the detention population) as a result of having their visas cancelled on any grounds, including under s 501.[[97]](#endnote-97) As at 28 February 2018, there were 488 people in immigration detention (over a third of the detention population) as a result of having their visas cancelled under s 501.[[98]](#endnote-98) The chart below shows the number of people in immigration detention as a result of visa cancellation on *all* grounds (now more than half of the detention population) not just cancellations under s 501. The data has been presented in this way because, prior to July 2016, the Department did not separately publish the number of visa cancellations under s 501. Those who have had their visas cancelled under s 501 currently form the largest cohort of people in immigration detention.

***People in detention due to visa cancellations, July 2014 to February 2018***[[99]](#endnote-99)

1. Under the Migration Act there is no time limit on how long a person can be detained.[[100]](#endnote-100) As a result, people who have had their visas refused or cancelled on character grounds may spend months, or even years, in immigration detention while their status is resolved (for example, while they seek review of the decision to refuse or cancel their visa, while travel documents are arranged, or while a claim for a Protection Visa is assessed). As at 28 February 2018, the average period of detention for people held in closed facilities was 426 days; and almost 20% of people held in closed facilities had been detained for more than two years.[[101]](#endnote-101)
2. People towards whom Australia has *non-refoulement* obligations and people who are stateless are at particular risk of prolonged detention, as they cannot be readily returned to their country of origin. Under the Migration Act, however, they must remain in immigration detention until they are either granted a visa or removed from Australia. Unless they can meet the requirements for grant of a Protection Visa (which include satisfying the character test),[[102]](#endnote-102) or there is another country in which they can be resettled, they face the prospect of prolonged and indefinite detention. In these circumstances, there is a significant risk that detention may become arbitrary in violation of Australia’s obligations under the ICCPR.[[103]](#endnote-103)
3. Detention may also become arbitrary in cases where closed detention is disproportionate or not justified in a person’s particular circumstances, such as where a person does not pose a risk to the community, or an identified risk could be managed in a less restrictive or intrusive way. For example, closed detention may be a disproportionate measure in circumstances where a person has been convicted of a crime but received a non-custodial sentence; or where a person has committed a non-violent offence and does not pose a risk to the safety of others. Alternative ways of managing risk include community detention, curfews, travel restrictions, reporting requirements or sureties.
4. Under Direction No. 63, the possible consequences of visa cancellation, including whether cancellation could result in indefinite detention, is one of the considerations that decision-makers must take into account when determining whether to cancel a visa under s 116.[[104]](#endnote-104) By contrast, while the prospect of indefinite immigration detention is referred to in Direction No. 65 as a potential consequence of visa refusal or cancellation, it is not clear that delegates of the Minister are directed to weigh this factor against other factors when assessing whether to refuse or cancel a visa on character grounds.[[105]](#endnote-105) The Commission recommends that Direction No. 65 be clarified so that this issue is required to be taken into account by decision-makers.

**Recommendation 3**

The Commission recommends that the Minister for Home Affairs amend Direction No. 65 to make clear that, in deciding whether to refuse or cancel a visa, considerations that must be taken into account are whether a person will be detained in immigration detention following refusal or cancellation, the likely length of any period of immigration detention, and whether the person faces the prospect of a prolonged and indefinite period in immigration detention.

## Reasonableness and proportionality of limitations

1. As outlined above, character-related visa decisions may result in significant limitations on the enjoyment of human rights. In order for these limitations to be compatible with Australia’s international human rights obligations, they must be in pursuit of a legitimate objective and be a reasonable and proportionate means of achieving that objective.[[106]](#endnote-106)
2. A key objective of the *Migration Amendment (Character and General Visa Cancellation) Act 2014* (Cth) was to enable the Australian Government to manage risks posed to the Australian community by non-citizens who have committed crimes.[[107]](#endnote-107) Protection of public safety is a legitimate objective under international human rights law.[[108]](#endnote-108)
3. Australia also has an obligation under article 2(3) of the ICCPR to ensure that any person whose rights and freedoms under the ICCPR are violated has access to an effective remedy, regardless of whether the violation was committed by a person acting in an official capacity.[[109]](#endnote-109) In some circumstances, this obligation may be engaged in relation to victims of particular crimes (such as crimes resulting in bodily harm).
4. The limitations on human rights resulting from visa cancellations on criminal grounds may therefore have a legitimate objective. In certain circumstances, these limitations may also be reasonable and proportionate.
5. For example, removing a non-citizen from Australia following a visa cancellation on criminal grounds may be reasonable and proportionate if the person had been residing in Australia on a temporary visa for a short period of time, had no meaningful connection to Australia, and could be safely removed to their country of origin. Similarly, where a person has been individually assessed as presenting a significant flight risk, a short period of immigration detention pending deportation or removal may be reasonable in some cases.
6. However, where a visa decision has more serious consequences — such as possible *refoulement*, prolonged immigration detention and separation from family — the limitations on human rights caused by the decision may not be reasonable or proportionate, even if they have a legitimate objective. What is required is an assessment of the seriousness of the potential consequences against the importance of the objective sought to be achieved to determine whether the limitation on human rights is reasonable and proportionate.
7. The nature of the conduct that gave rise to a visa cancellation is also relevant to assessments of reasonableness and proportionality. For example, where a visa is cancelled on the basis of a criminal charge, suspected criminal conduct or a relatively minor offence, there is a higher risk that any consequent limitations on human rights may be disproportionate in the circumstances.
8. Limitations on human rights may also be unreasonable and disproportionate if the identified objective could be achieved in a less restrictive way. This is particularly relevant to visa cancellations on criminal grounds given that criminal law already provides an alternative means to manage risks to public safety.
9. The directions given by the Minister to delegates about how they are to exercise their powers to refuse or cancel a visa on character grounds are an attempt to balance a number of countervailing considerations. Given the significance of these decisions and the detailed nature of this decision-making it is appropriate that the decisions be subject to merits review.

***Case study 4: ‘Vietnamese cannabis-grower’***[[110]](#endnote-110)

In September 2017, the *Herald Sun* reported that the AAT had overturned the visa cancellation for a ‘Vietnamese immigrant’ who had been ‘jailed for 30 months after police discovered his suburban Melbourne home had been converted into seven separate hydroponic cannabis growing areas’.[[111]](#endnote-111)

Mr Quang Quyet Bui is a citizen of Vietnam. In 2012, when he was 55 or 56 years of age, he and his wife sold all their possessions and migrated to Australia along with their youngest daughter, to reunite with their oldest daughter who is a permanent resident and their two granddaughters who are Australian citizens.

In 2015, Mr Bui was charged with drug offences after police discovered a ‘sophisticated hydroponic cannabis growing system’ at his Melbourne home. Mr Bui pleaded guilty to the charges and was sentenced to two-and-a-half years in prison, with a non-parole period of 15 months. Due to the length of his sentence, Mr Bui was subject to mandatory visa cancellation under s 501(3A).

In determining whether to revoke the mandatory cancellation, the AAT applied the considerations set out in Ministerial Direction No. 65. Mr Bui told the AAT that his offending had been motivated by the need to repay his daughter for the significant expenses she incurred in securing visas for her parents and sister, totalling around $140,000. Shortly after arriving in Australia, Mr Bui and his wife found employment on a mushroom farm in Mildura, but they were soon made redundant and they had been unable to secure further employment.

Mr Bui said that he was not responsible for setting up the hydroponic system. He said that he and his wife were only responsible for looking after the plants and were provided with food and basic necessities.

The AAT did not afford much weight to Mr Bui’s explanation of the reason for his involvement, noting that it had not been raised by Mr Bui at his sentencing hearing. The AAT found that Mr Bui’s offending was of a serious nature, and he was undoubtedly aware of the illegality of the cannabis-growing operation. However, the AAT noted that ‘it appears that Mr Bui was preyed on because of his financial predicament and he succumbed to the temptation’. The AAT accepted that Mr Bui he not previously been involved in any breach of the law including while he was in Vietnam.

The AAT also considered evidence regarding Mr Bui’s risk of reoffending. He had been a ‘model prisoner’ and had ‘expressed remorse and a clear awareness of his wrongdoing’. Mr Bui’s involvement in the operation appeared to have been ‘limited to minding the crop’. There was no evidence that he made any substantial sums of money from the operation and the length of his sentence suggested that his crimes were ‘at the lower end of the seriousness scale’. The AAT determined that the risk presented by Mr Bui to the Australian community was low.

The AAT noted that Mr Bui did not have extensive ties to Australia, but that those he did have — his wife, two daughters and two Australian citizen grandchildren — appeared to be strong. The AAT also considered the best interests of Mr Bui’s young grandchildren, aged seven and four, noting he played an active role in their care and upbringing.

The AAT found that the Australian community would have a low tolerance for his offending. However, the AAT considered that ‘if the Australian community were made aware of all of the circumstances which caused Mr Bui to offend … there would be some sympathy’ for his position. In light of the circumstances of his offending, low risk of recidivism and strong family ties in Australia, the AAT revoked the mandatory decision to cancel his visa.

# Efficiency of existing review processes

1. The first element of the Minister’s Terms of Reference for this inquiry asks the Committee to have regard to the ‘efficiency of existing review processes as they relate to decisions made under section 501 of the Migration Act’. Decisions made under ss 501 or 501CA(4) are subject to an ‘expedited’ merits review process. This section of the submission focuses on the efficiency of that process. The submission also makes reference to the process for review of decisions made under s 116.

## Impact of mandatory cancellations

1. As noted above, there has been a significant increase in visa refusals and cancellations under s 501 since 2014. This increase has been largely due to changes introduced by the *Migration Amendment (Character and General Visa Cancellation) Act 2014* (Cth). This legislation, which came into effect in December 2014, significantly broadened the scope of the character test under s 501, and introduced mandatory visa cancellations under s 501(3A).[[112]](#endnote-112)
2. In the 2013–14 financial year, 84 visas were cancelled and 81 refused under s 501 of the Migration Act. In the 2016–17 financial year, 1,284 visas were cancelled and 626 refused under s 501.[[113]](#endnote-113) A significant proportion of these visa cancellations occurred under s 501(3A). For example, between December 2014, when mandatory cancellations commenced, and March 2016, 1,215 visas were cancelled under s 501. The vast majority of these (1,152, or 95%) were mandatory cancellations under s 501(3A).[[114]](#endnote-114)

***Visa refusals and cancellations under s 501, 2010–11 to 2016–17***[[115]](#endnote-115)

1. As noted above, while cancellations under s 501(3A) are not reviewable by the AAT, a person may request revocation of a mandatory cancellation.[[116]](#endnote-116) A decision to refuse to revoke a mandatory cancellation under s 501CA(4) is reviewable by the AAT. Of the 1,152 people whose visas were cancelled under s 501(3A) between December 2014 and March 2016, 880 (76%) made a revocation request.[[117]](#endnote-117)
2. Available data suggests that up to half of all mandatory visa cancellations are ultimately revoked. Of 220 revocation requests finalised between December 2014 and March 2016, for example, 93 cancellations were revoked, 93 were not revoked and 34 were either withdrawn or were considered to be invalid because they were lodged outside the 28 day timeframe provided for in the regulations.[[118]](#endnote-118) In the 2017 calendar year, out of 794 finalised revocation requests, 320 were revoked, 457 were not revoked and 17 were withdrawn or invalid.[[119]](#endnote-119)
3. These figures suggest that mandatory visa cancellations under s 501(3A) have resulted in a significant number of cases progressing unnecessarily to review. Had decision-makers been able to exercise discretion in these cases, rather than a mandatory cancellation occur, it is likely that a substantial number of visas may never have been cancelled. This is of particular concern given the potentially serious consequences of mandatory visa cancellations.
4. Similarly, based on these figures, it seems likely that some people, who had their visas cancelled under s 501(3A) and who missed the deadline for seeking revocation, would have been able to establish that their visas should not have been cancelled. These people are now locked out of merits review of the mandatory cancellation and may face difficulties if they sought judicial review.
5. In 2016, the Commonwealth Ombudsman conducted an inquiry into the administration of s 501 of the Migration Act. The Ombudsman found that delays in finalising revocation requests resulted in some individuals spending significant periods of time in immigration detention, often separated from their family members. Between January 2014 and December 2015, for example, the average length of detention for people requesting revocation was 150 days, or around five months.[[120]](#endnote-120) By 17 March 2017, the average length of detention for people who have had their visas cancelled on character grounds had doubled to 298 days, or around 10 months.[[121]](#endnote-121)
6. The Ombudsman found that delays in finalising revocation requests ‘primarily stem from the increase in visa cancellations following the introduction of the s 501(3A) mandatory cancellation provision combined with the large number of persons seeking revocation of their visa cancellation’. These factors, along with discretionary cancellations under s 501, had resulted in ‘more people being in immigration detention than otherwise would be the case’.[[122]](#endnote-122)
7. The Commission considers that mandatory visa cancellations under s 501(3A) of the Migration Act impede the efficiency of review processes for decisions made under s 501. Through preventing decision-makers from being able to exercise discretion and thereby avoid unnecessary visa cancellations before cases progress to review, s 501(3A) has placed an avoidable administrative burden on the Department, with knock-on effects for other aspects of the Department’s operations—particularly immigration detention. The unnecessary visa cancellations resulting from s 501CA also place Australia at significant risk of breaching international obligations relating to arbitrary detention and interference with family life.

**Recommendation 4**

The Commission recommends that the mandatory visa cancellation provisions in ss 501(3A) and 501CA of the *Migration Act 1958* (Cth) be repealed.

## Expedited merits review of decisions by the AAT

### Overview of expedited review process for decisions made under ss 501 and 501CA(4)

1. The character test was first introduced through the *Migration Legislation Amendment (Strengthening of Provisions relating to Character and Conduct) Act 1998* (Cth). This legislation also introduced an expedited merits review process for certain decisions made under s 501 of the Migration Act.[[123]](#endnote-123) The expedited review process differs in a number of respects from the standard process of merits review contained in the AAT Act.
2. The expedited review process applies to decisions made by a delegate of the Minister to refuse or cancel a visa under s 501 and, since 2014, decisions made by a delegate not to revoke a mandatory visa cancellation under s 501CA(4). Decisions made by the Minister personally are not subject to merits review. Under this process:

* A person seeking review must lodge an application with the AAT within nine days after the day on which they were notified of the decision.[[124]](#endnote-124) The AAT has no discretion to extend this timeframe.
* The applicant must provide the AAT with a copy of the document notifying the person of the decision, and a copy of every document that was relevant in the making of the delegate’s decision (which delegates are obliged to provide to applicants under s 501G(2)), other than those containing non-disclosable information.[[125]](#endnote-125)
* Upon receiving the application, the AAT must notify the Minister that an application has been made.[[126]](#endnote-126) Within 14 days of receiving this notification, the Minister must provide a copy of every document that was relevant to the making of the decision that contains non-disclosable information.[[127]](#endnote-127) The AAT must not hold a hearing or make a decision on the case within this 14 day period.[[128]](#endnote-128)
* The AAT must not consider any information presented orally or any additional documents submitted to support the applicant’s case, unless this information is also provided in writing to the Minister at least two business days before the AAT holds a hearing.[[129]](#endnote-129)
* If the AAT does not make a decision within 84 days (or 12 weeks) after the day on which the person was notified of the decision, the AAT is taken to have affirmed the decision under the review.[[130]](#endnote-130)

### Increase in applications for review of character-related visa decisions

1. The Commission notes that the number of applications to the AAT for review of character-related visa decisions has increased significantly since the introduction of mandatory cancellations in December 2014. In the 2013–14 financial year (prior to the introduction of mandatory cancellations), the AAT received 33 applications for review of character-related visa decisions and finalised 45 applications.[[131]](#endnote-131) In the 2016–17 financial year, the AAT received 183 applications and finalised 168.[[132]](#endnote-132) Almost half (46%) of the applications received were required to be dealt with under the expedited review process.[[133]](#endnote-133) (It appears from the AAT’s Annual Report that the rest of the applications related to decisions to refuse or cancel a protection visa relying on ss 5H(2), 36(1C) or 36(2C)(a) or (b) of the Migration Act.)
2. Cases that are dealt with under the expedited review process are prioritised by the AAT over other types of reviews,[[134]](#endnote-134) as these cases will otherwise automatically be affirmed if the AAT does not make a decision within the 12-week timeframe. Consequently, should the number of applications to the AAT for review of character-related decisions continue to increase, processing times for other types of reviews may also increase. The expedited review process may therefore lead to significant delays in the processing of non-character-related decisions that are subject to review by the AAT.
3. When the expedited review process was first considered in 1998, the Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee formed the view that review of refusal and cancellation decisions on character grounds should be expedited because ‘the affected person in a character case would be in detention’.[[135]](#endnote-135) The Commission agrees that it is important for decisions to be made promptly if they have the potential to prolong the period that a person is required to stay in immigration detention. This applies not only to review of decisions to refuse or cancel visas on character grounds, but also to the process of assessing applications for protection visas. The Commission has recently provided a submission to another Committee that deals with the time taken to process protection visa applications.[[136]](#endnote-136)
4. However, while the Commission supports the prompt finalisation of these matters, it has a number of concerns about the current expedited process. First, the current process may not give applicants sufficient time to prepare their case. Secondly, if the number of these cases continues to increase, the AAT may be unable to deal with them as fully as required in the time allocated. Some meritorious applications for review may therefore be unsuccessful because they cannot be decided within 12 weeks. Thirdly, giving priority to this cohort of people in immigration detention may result in other people, including other people who are also in immigration detention, having their cases delayed.
5. There are other ways of structuring time limits that encourage prompt decision making by the AAT, without the harsh result of requiring an unfavourable decision for the applicant if the deadline is missed. For example, if a person seeks review of the refusal or cancellation of a bridging visa under Part 5 of the Migration Act and is in immigration detention because of that refusal or cancellation,[[137]](#endnote-137) the AAT is required to make its decision on review and notify the applicant of that decision within 7 working days after receiving the application.[[138]](#endnote-138) However, the AAT may extend this period with the agreement of the applicant.[[139]](#endnote-139)
6. It appears that one of the most significant obstacles in being able to quickly and efficiently review mandatory cancellation decisions is the time taken for a primary decision by the Minister or the Minister’s delegate. In December 2016, the Commonwealth Ombudsman reported that 66% of people who have their visas cancelled under s 501(3A) apply for revocation of cancellation. The average time taken for the Minister or a delegate to process and decide whether to revoke a mandatory cancellation was 153 days, or approximately 5 months. There were 21 cases where it took more than 12 months for a decision on revocation to be made.[[140]](#endnote-140) The Ombudsman made a range of recommendations designed to ensure that revocation decisions were being made early, and well before a person’s estimated date of release from prison, so that any revocation process could be completed while the person was still in prison and so that they would not spend prolonged periods in immigration detention after their sentence was complete. The increasing periods of time that people are in fact spending in immigration detention as a result of visa cancellation is discussed above.
7. Reform to the way in which primary decisions are made by the Minister and delegates of the Minister is likely to have the greatest impact on reducing the time that people spend in immigration detention.
8. In light of the increase in visa cancellations on character grounds since 2014, and the significant number of people applying for revocation of mandatory visa cancellations, it is likely that the volume of applications to the AAT for review of character-related visa decisions will continue to increase. The Commission therefore encourages the Committee to consider whether the current expedited review process may have a negative impact on the review of these decisions and on the efficiency of the AAT in dealing with the remainder of its caseload.

**Recommendation 5**

The Commission recommends that the Committee consider the impacts of:

(a) the 12 week time limit for the expedited process in s 500(6L) of the Migration Act for review of decisions to refuse or cancel visas on character grounds; and

(b) the fact that if a decision is not made in 12 weeks, the refusal or cancellation will be deemed to be affirmed

on:

• the ability of applicants to effectively prepare their case

• the ability of the AAT to deal properly with these cases

• the efficiency of the AAT’s review processes in other cases.

### Barriers faced by applicants

1. The expedited review process imposes a significant burden on applicants when compared with the standard merits review process under the AAT Act. In addition, some of the people seeking review are likely to face barriers to engaging with review processes. These barriers may affect the efficiency of the review process through increasing the likelihood of applicants lodging invalid, incomplete or unmeritorious applications, and may consequently result in cases progressing unnecessarily to judicial review.

Limited statement of reasons

1. Decision-makers are not required to provide a full statement of the factual findings for decisions made under ss 501(1) or 501CA. Instead, decision-makers are simply required to provide the person with a written notice that ‘sets out the reasons’ for the decision.[[141]](#endnote-141) By contrast, the ordinary process of review under the AAT Act gives applicants the right to request a statement of reasons that sets out the findings on the material questions of fact and refers to the evidence on which those findings were based.[[142]](#endnote-142) Without access to these additional details, applicants may be unable to fully understand the reasons for the decision and thereby present all relevant information in support of their case.

Onus on applicants to provide documents to AAT

1. In an ordinary case under the AAT Act, the decision-maker is required to provide the AAT and the other party to the review with the documents that are relevant to the review.[[143]](#endnote-143) The expedited process places the onus on the applicant of providing documents to the AAT (other than documents containing non-disclosable information). While the applicant would have been provided with a copy of the requisite documents by the decision-maker, this additional burden on the applicant of providing a set of documents to the AAT seems unnecessary. Depending on the volume, they may experience difficulties in sending this documentation to the AAT within the required timeframe.
2. For example, some applicants may experience difficulties with understanding the documentation provided to them (which may run into the hundreds of pages) or with navigating the expedited review process. During its 2016 inquiry, the Commonwealth Ombudsman found that a number of people whose visas had been cancelled under s 501 ‘struggled to fully understand the cancellation, revocation and removal process due to literacy problems’. These individuals reported that they found the process ‘overwhelming’ and ‘lacked the ability to fully understand documentation’ provided to them.[[144]](#endnote-144)
3. At the time the expedited review process was introduced, the AAT noted that it was ‘highly unusual’ to place the burden of providing documents on the applicant and suggested that it instead be placed on the Minister.[[145]](#endnote-145) The AAT also suggested that the Migration Regulations be amended ‘to provide that a person in immigration detention may lodge an application for review by giving the application to an Immigration officer at a detention centre’.[[146]](#endnote-146)

Strict timeframe for applications

1. In an ordinary case under the AAT Act, an applicant has 28 days from the date that they receive the reasons for decision to make an application for review.[[147]](#endnote-147) The AAT has discretion to extend the time for making an application if it is satisfied that it is reasonable in all the circumstances to do so.[[148]](#endnote-148) By contrast, under the expedited review process an applicant must lodge an application within nine days with no possibility of an extension, regardless of circumstances.
2. Applicants may face difficulties lodging an application and providing all of the relevant documentation within the mandatory nine-day timeframe if they are in immigration detention. This is likely to be a particularly significant barrier for people detained in remote facilities, such as the Christmas Island Immigration Detention Centre.
3. The nine-day timeframe also provides very limited time for applicants to seek legal advice prior to lodging an application. This may not only result in some applicants missing the opportunity to seek review of a decision or failing to comply with all relevant requirements, but may also lead to some applicants lodging applications that have little chance of success. At the time the expedited review process was introduced, for example, the then Administrative Review Council (ARC) noted that people ‘who were afraid of being excluded from merits review would lodge more unmeritorious applications’ due to being unable to secure legal advice on the merits of their case within the requisite timeframe.[[149]](#endnote-149)

Fees

1. People applying to the AAT for review of decisions made under ss 501 and 501CA must pay a standard application fee of $884.00.[[150]](#endnote-150) A reduced fee of $100 is available for people who are in immigration detention or who are disadvantaged.[[151]](#endnote-151) However, even this reduced fee may be difficult for some individuals to meet if they lack social connections in Australia or have recently been in prison (and therefore may have limited financial resources or assets). The AAT may dismiss an application if the fee is not paid within six weeks of the application being lodged.
2. There is no application fee for a range of other decisions by the AAT, including certain Centrelink decisions, Commonwealth workers’ compensation decisions, FOI decisions, Military compensation decisions, NDIS decisions and Veterans’ entitlement decisions.[[152]](#endnote-152)

Other procedural restrictions

1. The Migration Act provides that the AAT must not consider any information or documents submitted to support the applicant’s case, unless they were also provided to the Minister in writing at least two business days before the hearing. The unstated assumption behind this requirement is that applicants will be able to determine in advance of the hearing every relevant aspect of their case and be in a position to communicate all of this information to the Minister. For unrepresented applicants and those with limited literacy skills, it is highly unlikely that they will be in such a position.
2. As a result, the requirement has a tendency to prevent the AAT from being able to inquire into relevant matters that were not raised with the Minister in advance of the hearing, and to prevent applicants from being able to raise relevant information during the hearing. This is contrary to the usual inquisitorial process adopted by the AAT which is supposed to be informal and not bound by legal technicalities.[[153]](#endnote-153)

Result of procedural barriers to applications

1. As a result of the strict timeframe for making an application and the imposition of an onus on the applicant to provide the AAT with the relevant decision documents and pay a substantial application fee, the potential for an applicant lodging an invalid application has increased. Indeed, in the 2016–17 financial year, 18 applications for review of decisions under ss 501 and 501CA of the Migration Act (comprising more than 10% of the applications finalised that year) were finalised on the basis that the AAT did not have the jurisdiction to review the decision. All but two of these applications were either lodged outside the nine-day timeframe or dismissed due to non-payment of the lodgement fee. These applications were finalised without any substantive hearing on the merits. The Commission is concerned that these applicants were unable to take advantage of the expedited process at all.[[154]](#endnote-154)
2. It seems likely that there would also be another cohort of potential applicants who inadvertently missed the nine-day deadline for applications and then did not attempt to make an application out of time.
3. In its 2016 report on Commonwealth laws that encroach on traditional rights and freedoms, the Australian Law Reform Commission (ALRC) examined a range of migration law provisions that exclude procedural fairness. Concerns were raised with the ALRC about the exclusion of procedural fairness from decisions to refuse to grant or to cancel a visa (when these are made personally by the Minister) and in the mandatory cancellation of visas. The Migration Act uses the language of ‘natural justice’ rather than ‘procedural fairness’. This issue is considered in more detail in section 8.2 below.
4. Concerns were also raised about the exclusion of procedural fairness in the ‘fast track’ merits review process for visa applications lodged by asylum seekers who arrived in Australia by boat. The ALRC considered submissions that the fast track process ‘arbitrarily and unfairly excludes procedural fairness from protection visa application processes’.[[155]](#endnote-155) It also considered a judgment of the England and Wales Court of Appeal in relation to review of a similar fast track process in the United Kingdom which found that the process was ‘structurally unfair and unjust’. The ALRC quoted the following findings by Lord Dyson:

in view of (i) the complex and difficult nature of the issues that are often raised; (ii) the problems faced by legal representatives of obtaining instructions from individuals who are in detention; and (iii) the considerable number of tasks that they have to perform … the timetable for the conduct of these appeals is so tight that it is inevitable that a significant number of appellants will be denied a fair opportunity to present their cases under the [Fast Track Rules] regime.[[156]](#endnote-156)

1. The barriers identified by Lord Dyson are similar to the barriers faced by individuals subject to the expedited review process for decisions under s 501, as outlined in this submission. The Commission agrees with the conclusion of the ALRC that these kinds of procedural restrictions encroach on the duty to afford procedural fairness.
2. For those who fail to lodge a valid application under expedited review process, or are unable to present relevant information that may otherwise have led to different outcome, the only remaining option for challenging a decision is judicial review. As a result, the expedited process may result in some cases progressing to judicial review (including cases that have little chance of success) when they could otherwise have been dealt with more efficiently at the merits review stage.
3. Through hampering a full and thorough consideration of the merits of a particular case, the expedited review process may paradoxically have the effect of prolonging the review process. This may in turn have significant human rights implications if applicants are subject to further periods of immigration detention or other consequences of visa cancellation, without having been afforded a reasonable opportunity to appeal the decision.

**Recommendation 6**

The Commission recommends that:

(a) the procedural requirements for the expedited merits review process set out in ss 500(6A) to (6K) of the Migration Act be repealed

(b) decisions made under ss 501 and 501CA of the Migration Act be subject to merits review by the AAT under its ordinary processes.

## Review of visa cancellations under s 116

1. As noted above, decisions made by delegates of the Minister to cancel visas under s 116 are reviewable by the AAT. An application for review of the decision to cancel a bridging visa must be lodged with the AAT within two working days if the person is in immigration detention, or within seven working days if the person is being held elsewhere (such as in prison).[[157]](#endnote-157) An application for review of a decision to cancel a substantive visa must be made within seven working days.[[158]](#endnote-158)
2. A 2016 inquiry by the Commonwealth Ombudsman into Bridging Visa cancellations on criminal grounds found that the very short application timeframe for review of decisions made under s 116 had a significant impact on access to review:

A common issue raised with our office is that people were not aware that they could seek merits review of the cancellation decision and by the time they became aware that they could, they were out of time to appeal.[[159]](#endnote-159)

1. The Ombudsman also highlighted the shortcomings of current review processes in cases where bridging visas are cancelled under s 116 on the basis of criminal charges that are subsequently withdrawn, or of which the person is acquitted. As a result of these shortcomings, people in this situation may remain in immigration detention (potentially for a prolonged period of time), even though the reasons for their visa being cancelled have effectively ceased to exist:

While it would seem reasonable that the resolution of the charge that led to a person being re-detained would prompt a review of their circumstances, this investigation has established that this does not happen. In reality, people in this situation are dependent on the capacity of a poorly supported case management and escalation framework to adequately review the circumstances of their individual case. Release from detention for these people depends on whether they happen to fall within scope of the department’s wider priorities.[[160]](#endnote-160)

1. The Ombudsman further noted that merits review may not offer an effective means of resolving such cases. Specifically, if the AAT reviews and affirms the decision before the relevant criminal charges are finalised, ‘there is no opportunity for the decision to be revisited if the charges are later withdrawn or the person is acquitted of the offence’.[[161]](#endnote-161)
2. The Commission shares the Ombudsman’s view that, where bridging visas are cancelled under s 116 on the basis of criminal charges, ‘a non-adverse judicial outcome should be a trigger for an urgent review of a person’s circumstances’.[[162]](#endnote-162)

**Recommendation 7**

The Commission recommends that the time limit for applying to the AAT for review of decisions to cancel a visa under s 116 of the Migration Actbe extended to 28 days.

**Recommendation 8**

The Commission recommends that, where a bridging visa has been cancelled under s 116 of the Migration Acton the basis of criminal charges, the withdrawal of these charges or a non-adverse judicial outcome should automatically trigger a review of the decision to cancel the visa.

# Duplication associated with current merits review process

1. The second element of the Minister’s Terms of Reference for this inquiry asks the Committee to have regard to ‘present levels of duplication associated with the merits review process’.
2. The Commission’s primary submission in relation to this element is that the provision of both merits review and judicial review does not, of itself, amount to duplication, because the two review processes deal with different issues. For decisions about visa cancellation, merits review remains important and should be retained.
3. However, when considering the existing merits review process, there are two kinds of duplication that it is useful for this Committee to reflect upon:
   1. duplication in the kinds of merits review: the expedited process on the one hand and the standard merits review process on the other
   2. duplication in executive decision-making: given the current ability for the Minister to set aside certain decisions of the AAT.

## Provision of both merits review and judicial review does not amount to duplication

### Merits review and judicial review

1. For the past 40 years, Australia has had a strong and robust system for seeking external merits review of decision-making by government. This system seeks to ensure that administrative decision-making is principled and consistent.
2. A wide range of government decisions are subject to merits review by independent tribunals. Merits review is a process by which a person or body:
   1. other than the primary decision maker
   2. reconsiders the facts, law and policy aspects of the original decision; and
   3. determines what is the correct and preferable decision.
3. This process is often described as ‘stepping into the shoes’ of the primary decision maker. The principal object of merits review is to ensure that administrative decisions are correct and preferable. A ‘correct’ decision is one made according to law. A ‘preferable’ decision is the best decision that could be made on the basis of the relevant facts.
4. If there are factual errors made by a primary decision maker, merits review provides an opportunity to correct these errors. Typically, a review tribunal may also take into account new information that was not before the original decision maker and that is relevant to consider. As a result, a review tribunal may come to a different decision based on new information.
5. The mode of operation of tribunals also differs from that of primary decision-makers. Primary decision-makers typically conduct a desk review of relevant documents and may obtain written submissions from interested parties. If the primary decision maker is a Minister, they will typically make a decision based on a written submission from their department. Tribunals typically conduct hearings where evidence can be tested and additional evidence can be presented orally. These hearings ordinarily take place in public. Parties to the matter appear before the tribunal, make submissions and answer questions from the tribunal member. Tribunals typically prepare detailed reasons for their decisions.
6. Tribunals tend to deal with a lower volume of decisions than primary decision makers and can therefore devote more time and resources to the consideration of individual cases. Those cases that are heard by a tribunal are typically considered in more depth and with a greater involvement by affected parties. All of these factors give tribunals a greater prospect of coming to the best possible (preferable) decision.[[163]](#endnote-163)
7. The usual stages available in review of administrative decisions involve:
   1. an original decision, for example by a Minister, a delegate of a Minister, or another public official with power to make decisions
   2. merits review of that decision by an independent tribunal
   3. judicial review, if it is alleged that there were legal errors in the decision of the tribunal.
8. Judicial review is different from, and not a substitute for, merits review. Judicial review allows for correction of legal errors in the making of a decision, but does not consider the *merits* of the decision. If there have been errors of fact by a primary decision maker (whether by a Minister, a delegate or another official), these cannot usually be corrected by judicial review. By contrast, if merits review is available, errors of fact can be corrected because the body undertaking merits review effectively makes the decision again having regard to all of the relevant facts.
9. In addition, merits review processes are intended to provide a mechanism for reviewing administrative decisions in a manner that is not only fair, but also less onerous than judicial review. The core objective of the review process administered by the AAT is to provide a mechanism of review that is accessible, fair, just, economical, informal and quick.[[164]](#endnote-164) By design, merits review aims to provide a means of reviewing administrative decisions without needing to resort in the first instance to a more complex, costly and potentially lengthy judicial review process.
10. The then ARC noted that ‘review tribunals make a strong contribution to openness and accountability of government by providing persons affected by government decisions with a fair and open process for testing those decisions’.[[165]](#endnote-165) The former Chief Justice of Australia described merits review extra-judicially as ‘in a way more important than judicial review because it can offer a complete answer, not available through the courts, to a person affected by a decision’.[[166]](#endnote-166)
11. The availability of both merits review and judicial review of decisions to refuse or cancel visas on character grounds does not amount to a ‘duplication’. Each kind of review plays a different role and is necessary to ensure that decision-making is robust.

### Decisions that should be subject to merits review

1. Prior to its abolition in 2015, the ARC published guidelines on the classes of decisions that should be subject to merits review.[[167]](#endnote-167) The guidelines brought together a number of principles that had been developed by the ARC in the course of advising the Attorney-General about merits review. The starting point is that an administrative decision that is likely to affect the interests of a person should ordinarily be subject to merits review.
2. In order to overcome this presumption and not provide merits review, the benefits to be gained must outweigh the adverse consequences of not providing merits review. These adverse consequences will generally involve the risk of reaching decisions that are not correct or preferable. This may involve adverse consequences for the individual whose rights are affected, and also consequences for the overall quality of government decision-making.
3. The ARC recognised that merits review costs money and that ‘it would obviously be inappropriate to provide a system of merits review where the cost of the system would be vastly disproportionate to the significance of the decision under review’.[[168]](#endnote-168) By way of example, it said that merits review of a decision not to waive a filing fee of, say, $150 may be difficult to justify on an economic basis. This is because the cost of conducting a review of the decision would be disproportionate to the adverse consequence to the individual (paying the fee of $150). However, where significant individual rights were affected, then merits review should ordinarily be provided.
4. The ARC identified factors that it considered do *not* justify excluding merits review of a decision that should otherwise be subject to review. These include:

* a decision involves matters of national sovereignty, such as the question of who is admitted to enter Australia;[[169]](#endnote-169)
* a decision is exercised by reference to a government policy;[[170]](#endnote-170) or
* there is a potential for a relatively large number of people to seek merits review of decisions.[[171]](#endnote-171)

### Human rights principles relevant to review of migration decisions

1. The ICCPR contains a specific provision relating to the right of ‘aliens’ (that is, non-citizens) to review of decisions to expel them from a country. Article 13 of the ICCPR provides:

An alien lawfully in the territory of a State Party to the present Covenant may be expelled therefrom only in pursuance of a decision reached in accordance with law and shall, except where compelling reasons of national security otherwise require, be allowed to submit the reasons against his expulsion and to have his case reviewed by, and be represented for the purpose before, the competent authority or a person or persons especially designated by the competent authority.

1. There are several relevant elements to this right. It includes lawful decision-making, the right to make submissions, the right of a review involving a hearing and the right to representation.
2. Article 14 of the ICCPR provides more general due process guarantees in relation to legal proceedings. It relevantly provides:

All persons shall be equal before the courts and tribunals. In the determination of … his rights and obligations in a suit at law, everyone shall be entitled to a fair and public hearing by a competent, independent and impartial tribunal established by law.

1. The right of access to courts and tribunals and equality before them, is not limited to citizens. The Human Rights Committee has said that it must also be available to all individuals, regardless of nationality or statelessness who find themselves in the territory of a state and includes asylum seekers, refugees, migrant workers and unaccompanied children.[[172]](#endnote-172) The concept of ‘suit at law’ encompasses judicial procedures aimed at determining civil rights and obligations as well as equivalent notions in the area of administrative law.[[173]](#endnote-173)
2. In cases where article 13 is applicable, the Human Rights Committee has considered the requirements of article 13 and not separately considered whether there was a breach of article 14.[[174]](#endnote-174) However, the procedural guarantees of article 13 should be interpreted in the light of the due process provisions of article 14.[[175]](#endnote-175) A court or tribunal responsible for deciding cases about expulsions or deportations should guarantee equality before courts and operate in accordance with principles of impartiality, fairness and ‘equality of arms’ (that is, ensuring that both parties have the same procedural rights).[[176]](#endnote-176)
3. In the past, the Australian Government has argued that article 13 does not apply to ‘unlawful maritime arrivals’ because it is directed only to people ‘lawfully’ in the territory of a State.[[177]](#endnote-177) A similar argument may be made that article 13 no longer applies to a person once their visa is cancelled because they then become an ‘unlawful non-citizen’.[[178]](#endnote-178) The argument is less persuasive in the case of the cancellation of visas because a person holding a visa is a lawful non-citizen[[179]](#endnote-179) and the act of cancellation may be the relevant act that is assessed against the requirements of article 13.
4. If article 13 is not applicable, then the rights in article 14 are apt to apply to administrative decisions either to refuse or cancel a visa. A key aspect of the hearing required by article 14 is that it is fair. In order for a hearing to be fair, it is essential that the person concerned ‘has a reasonable opportunity of presenting his case’.[[180]](#endnote-180) This will include a reasonable opportunity to make relevant submissions and give evidence.[[181]](#endnote-181)

### Migration decisions should be subject to merits review

1. In 1983, the then Human Rights Commission (a body that predated the current Australian Human Rights Commission) conducted an inquiry into *Human Rights and the Deportation of Convicted Aliens and Immigrants*.[[182]](#endnote-182) At the time, the Human Rights Commission was chaired by the Hon Dame Roma Mitchell, a former Judge of the Supreme Court of South Australia and later Governor of South Australia. The report considered the powers of the Minister, in what were then ss 12 and 13 of the Migration Act, to order the deportation of aliens and immigrants who had been convicted in Australia of certain offences. People who were subject to a deportation decision could appeal the decision to the AAT. The AAT had the power to affirm decisions of the Minister, but if it disagreed with the decision of the Minister it only had the power to remit the matter for reconsideration with a recommendation that the deportation order be revoked.
2. The Human Rights Commission raised questions about whether this limited process of review was consistent with article 13 of the ICCPR.[[183]](#endnote-183) Some members of the Commission considered that the fact that the AAT was limited to making non-binding recommendations where it disagreed with a primary decision meant that there was no proper review of expulsion decisions, as required by article 13. The Commission drew an analogy to the case of *X v United Kingdom* heard by the European Court of Human Rights.[[184]](#endnote-184) The Mental Health Review Tribunal in the UK was limited to giving advice about whether X should be detained at Broadmoor Hospital, and lacked the competence to decide whether the detention of X was lawful. This was held to be inconsistent with the rights of X under article 5(4) of the European Convention on Human Rights to have the lawfulness of detention determined by a court. Functions that were merely advisory did not meet the necessary requirements for a lawful review.
3. Other members of the Human Rights Commission noted that, in practice, the Minister rarely disagreed with the AAT and would routinely revoke deportation decisions based on the recommendations of the AAT. The Minister’s willingness to accept the views of the AAT was said to support the view that the requirements of article 13 were being met. All members of the Commission considered that there was no doubt that if the power to revoke decisions was entrusted to the AAT, the requirements of article 13 would be met and that this would provide consistency with the way in which the AAT operated in all other cases.[[185]](#endnote-185)
4. The question of how migration decisions should be made and reviewed was considered comprehensively by the ARC in a report to the Attorney-General in 1986.[[186]](#endnote-186)
5. The ARC was strongly of the view that there was a need for a system of external review on the merits for migration decisions. A key reason for this was that ‘very significant personal interests’ may be affected by migration decisions.[[187]](#endnote-187) This was particularly true in relation to decisions relating to entry to, and stay in, Australia. The ARC said:

An adverse decision may, for example, impinge upon the individual’s capacity to maintain family or other close relationships with persons living in Australia and may prevent, or interfere with, the pursuit of important personal goals relating to such matters as employment or education. Moreover, the refusal of entry to, or permission to remain in, Australia may affect significant interests of members of the Australian community with whom the person directly affected by the decision has close ties of a family, personal, business or employment nature.[[188]](#endnote-188)

1. As the ARC recognised, the impact of different classes of migration decisions on significant personal interests may vary depending on the personal circumstances of the person affected by the decision. For example:

* a decision to refuse migrant or temporary entry is likely to have a greater impact on significant individual interests if the affected person has some family or other close ties with Australia
* a decision to deport a person who has resided in Australia for a lengthy period, whether as a permanent resident or as a prohibited non-citizen, is likely to have a more severe impact on such a person than on one who has not been long in Australia, since the former is more likely to have established strong links with Australia through family and employment
* a decision to deport may be more significant, in terms of its effect on individual interests, than a decision to refuse entry.[[189]](#endnote-189)

1. The ARC concluded that, although there may be variation in individual cases, those classes of migration decision which are capable of having significant consequences for those affected by them should be subject to effective external review on the merits.[[190]](#endnote-190)
2. The interests affected by migration decisions were ‘no less vital to the persons concerned than decisions made in other areas of government administration’ where merits review was available, such as social security decisions reviewable by the AAT.[[191]](#endnote-191)
3. External review would ‘guard against arbitrary or defective administrative action’ and was important to ensure that decisions were made ‘fairly, on the basis of existing fact and in accordance with the requirements of law’.[[192]](#endnote-192)
4. Section 5 of this submission identifies the significant personal interests at stake in a decision to refuse or cancel a visa on character grounds. Given the nature of interests affected, these decisions should continue to be subject to merits review.

## Duplication of merits review processes: expedited process vs ordinary AAT review of other migration decisions

1. While it is important to have both merits review and judicial review of migration decisions because of their impact on individual rights, it is appropriate for this Committee to consider whether there is currently a duplication of merits review processes.
2. At the moment, the ‘expedited’ process for review of decisions to refuse or cancel visas on character grounds under ss 501 or 501CA of the Migration Act duplicates the standards merits review process in the AAT, but provides more limited rights for applicants. The limitations of the merits review process are discussed in section 6.2 above. These limitations include: no requirement for a decision-maker to set out the factual findings underlying a decision to refuse or cancel a visa; a short and inflexible period for review applications to be made; and a prohibition on applicants raising relevant material during a hearing (whether orally or in writing) unless this has been provided to the Minister in writing two days in advance. These requirements are all at odds with the standard merits review process in the AAT.
3. There are good reasons to consider that this expedited process should be dispensed with and that all merits review should be treated in the same way. This is the subject of recommendation 6 considered above.

## Duplication of executive decision-making on single application: opportunity for Minister to set aside decision of AAT

1. At present, the system for considering whether to refuse or cancel a visa on character grounds provides multiple opportunities for executive decision-making in relation to the same application.
2. If a delegate of the Minister makes a decision to refuse or cancel a visa under s 501, or a decision not to revoke a mandatory cancellation under s 501CA(4), these decisions can be reviewed by the AAT. The AAT has the power to affirm, vary or set aside the original decision. If it sets the decision aside, the AAT can make a new decision itself or remit the decision to the original decision-maker, along with directions or recommendations for making the decision again. This is the standard process in merits review of administrative decision-making.
3. However, if the AAT makes a new decision, the Minister has the power to set aside the new decision and substitute their own decision. The Minister may set aside a decision of the AAT under s 501 not to revoke or cancel a visa if the Minister reasonably suspects that a person does not pass the character test and the Minister is satisfied that the refusal or cancellation is in the public interest.[[193]](#endnote-193) The Minister may set aside a decision of the AAT under s 501CA(4) to revoke a mandatory cancellation of a visa if the Minister is satisfied that the person does not pass the character test on the grounds that give rise to mandatory cancellation and that the cancellation is in the national interest.[[194]](#endnote-194)
4. As noted in paragraph 53 above, the Minister has an equivalent power under s 133C(1) to set aside decisions of the AAT not to cancel a decision under s 116.
5. There are real concerns with giving the executive the power to set aside decisions of an independent merits review tribunal. The Commission is not aware of any other situations in which a Minister is given the power to set aside a decision of the AAT. In 2014 and again in 2017, the Government proposed extending this kind of Ministerial discretion to decisions about citizenship.[[195]](#endnote-195) The Senate’s Scrutiny of Bills Committee warned against this, saying:

Any system of independent merits review runs the risk that a tribunal may reverse a decision preferred by the original decision-maker or the Minister. However, overriding a decision by an independent decision-maker poses a risk to community perceptions about the availability of independent merits review and the risk that individual cases may be unduly influenced by political considerations.[[196]](#endnote-196)

1. Giving the Minister the power to set aside decisions of the AAT inverts the ordinary process of merits review. Merits review is intended to provide a check on certain kinds of decisions by the executive to ensure principled and consistent decision-making. The current process provides the opposite: an executive check on independent tribunal decisions.
2. Decisions of the AAT are subject to judicial review (see paragraph 35 above). If the Minister or the Department considers that there has been a legal error in a decision by the AAT (including a legal error in the application of Direction No. 65), it is open to them to seek judicial review of that decision. The Commission considers that this is a more appropriate course than giving the Minister a discretionary power to set aside decisions by the AAT after a review of the case on the merits.

**Recommendation 9**

The Commission recommends that the Ministerial powers in ss 133C(1), 501A and 501BA of the Migration Act to set aside decisions of the AAT be repealed.

***Case study 6: Misreporting of AAT decisions about removals from Australia***

A number of cases heard by the AAT have been reported in the press in a way that is likely to mislead an ordinary reader. Two such cases are described below.

Deportation of ‘sex creep’ allegedly thwarted

In June 2017, the *Herald Sun* reported that ‘Administrative Appeal Tribunal boss John Logan has thwarted Immigration Minister Peter Dutton by again saving sex creep Jagdeep Singh from deportation’.[[197]](#endnote-197)

However, while the Tribunal granted Mr Singh a bridging visa, this was not for the purpose of preventing Mr Singh from being removed from Australia. Rather, it was for the purpose of preventing Mr Singh from being in immigration detention while he made arrangements to leave Australia voluntarily.[[198]](#endnote-198)

Mr Singh had pleaded guilty to a charge of indecently assaulting a woman. The Court had granted him bail prior to the hearing and, following the guilty plea, did not impose a custodial sentence. The AAT was satisfied that Mr Singh intended to leave Australia within six weeks and that it was unlikely that he would reoffend during this period of time.

Mr Singh sought a bridging visa so that he could be released from immigration detention in order to sell his car, collect documents from a university and reclaim the bond on his rental property which required about 4 weeks’ notice. His wife also wanted to give appropriate notice to her employer. This was the basis upon which a bridging visa was granted by the AAT.

In any event, the grant of the visa could not properly be described as ‘thwarting’ any plan of the Minister because, within two days of the AAT granting the visa, the Minister reportedly had cancelled it, with the result that Mr Singh was required to return to immigration detention.

Deportation of paedophile allegedly thwarted

In May 2017, the *Herald Sun* reported that ‘AAT bureaucrats thwarted’ a decision by a delegate of the Minister to remove from Australia a ‘paedophile from New Zealand who was convicted of 18 child pornography offences’.[[199]](#endnote-199) This statement was entirely inconsistent with the facts.

Mr Jeffrey Chadwick had sought review of a decision to cancel his visa.[[200]](#endnote-200) He had been convicted of 18 child pornography offences, including taking photographs of children in his care under 12 years old who were at his house to play with his own children and who were made to pose in a sexually explicit way.

When the matter first came before the AAT, the AAT accepted a submission by the Minister that it did not have jurisdiction to hear the matter because Mr Chadwick had not applied for review within 9 days of receiving notice of cancellation.[[201]](#endnote-201) The AAT said that, if it had jurisdiction, it would have affirmed the decision to cancel Mr Chadwick’s visa because this ‘would accord with the standards, values and expectations of the Australian community’.

The Minister was required to give notice of cancellation to Mr Chadwick again as a result of a decision of the Federal Court in another matter.[[202]](#endnote-202) When Mr Chadwick’s matter came before the AAT a second time, the AAT affirmed the decision to cancel his visa.[[203]](#endnote-203) The AAT placed significant weight on the facts that: the offences were serious; they were committed against minors who are vulnerable members of the community; and there was an unacceptable risk that Mr Chadwick would commit further offences. These factors outweighed other considerations including the strength of Mr Chadwick’s family ties to Australia.

It is plainly wrong to say that the AAT ‘thwarted’ the delegate’s decision to remove Mr Chadwick from Australia.

# AAT jurisdiction to review ministerial decisions

1. The third element of the Minister’s Terms of Reference for this inquiry asks the Committee to have regard to the scope of the AAT’s jurisdiction to review ministerial decisions.
2. At present, the AAT does not have any scope to review personal ministerial decisions in relation to visa refusals and cancellations on character grounds. This is unusual. The AAT has jurisdiction to review decisions under more than 400 Commonwealth Act and legislative instruments.[[204]](#endnote-204) This typically includes decisions made by Ministers, departments and agencies. A full list of decisions subject to review by the AAT is published on its website.[[205]](#endnote-205)
3. This section deals with two issues:
   1. the exclusion from merits review of personal decisions of the Minister in relation to visa refusals and cancellations on character grounds
   2. the current accountability mechanisms in relation to these ministerial decisions.

## Personal decisions of Minister excluded from merits review

1. Personal decisions of the Minister under ss 501, 501A, 501B, 501BA and 501CA of the Migration Act are not subject to merits review in the AAT. Decisions by delegates of the Minister under ss 501 or 501CA(4) are reviewable in the AAT.[[206]](#endnote-206)
2. In 2014 and 2017, the Government proposed extending immunity from merits review to personal decisions made by the Minister in relation to applications for citizenship.[[207]](#endnote-207) The justification given by the Government for removing independent merits review for such decisions was that, as an elected Member of Parliament, the Minister has ‘a particular insight into Australian community standards and values and what is in Australia’s public interest’ and that the Minister’s personal decisions should be protected from ‘an unelected administrative tribunal’.[[208]](#endnote-208)
3. However, this proposition seems to ignore the extent to which administrative tribunals will have regard to government policy. Justice Brennan, in his then capacity as the President of the AAT, considered this issue in *Re Drake and Minister for Immigration and Ethnic Affairs (No 2)* (1979) 2 ALD 634. In that case, his Honour said (at 644–645):

When the Tribunal is reviewing the exercise of a discretionary power reposed in a Minister, and the Minister has adopted a general policy to guide him in the exercise of the power, the Tribunal will ordinarily apply that policy in reviewing the decision, unless the policy is unlawful or unless its application tends to produce an unjust decision in the circumstances of the particular case. Where the policy would ordinarily be applied, an argument against the policy itself or against its application in the particular case will be considered, but cogent reasons will have to be shown against its application, especially if the policy is shown to have been exposed to parliamentary scrutiny.

1. As set out in section 4.2 above, the Minister has issued Direction No. 65 that applies to visa refusal and cancellation under s 501 and revocation of mandatory cancellation of visas under s 501CA. Direction No. 65 sets out the primary considerations and other considerations that decision-makers are to take into account in exercising discretions to refuse, cancel or revoke the cancellation of visas on character grounds. It also sets out a range of general policy principles to guide decision-making. The direction is detailed and runs to 33 pages. Both primary decisions makers and the AAT on review are required to comply with Direction No. 65.[[209]](#endnote-209)
2. In 1999, the ARC prepared guidelines on the classes of administrative decisions that should be subject to merits review. The ARC said that, as a matter of principle, an administrative decision that will or is likely to affect the interests of a person should be subject to merits review.[[210]](#endnote-210)
3. There is a limited range of factors that may justify excluding merits review for particular decisions. However, factors that do *not* justify excluding merits review include:
   1. the fact that the decision-maker is an expert; and
   2. the fact that a decision-maker is of a high status.[[211]](#endnote-211)
4. In relation to the second of these categories, the ARC said:

The status of the primary decision-maker is not a factor that, alone, will make decisions of that person inappropriate for merits review.

For example, the fact that the decision-maker is a Minister or the Governor-General, is not, of itself, relevant to the question of review. Rather, it is the character of the decision-making power, in particular its capacity to affect the interests of individuals, that is relevant.[[212]](#endnote-212)

1. The Commission submits that, due to the significant impact on individual rights, decisions to refuse or cancel visas, even if made by a Minister, should be subject to merits review. There is a real prospect that in a high volume decision-making environment errors of fact will occur. While the volume of personal decisions made by a Minister is likely to be fewer than those made by ministerial delegates, there is no reason to think that the person occupying the office of the Minister for Home Affairs from time to time will be immune from error. Merits review allows for the correction of error.
2. Ensuring that personal decisions of the Minister are amenable to merits review would also make the scheme under the Migration Act consistent with other legislation. For example, as noted above, decisions about whether to refuse, cancel or revoke citizenship under the *Australian Citizenship Act 2007* (Cth), even if made by the Minister for Home Affairs, are subject to merits review.
3. The breadth of matters that fall within the scope of the character test means that decisions to refuse or cancel a visa on character grounds could not be said, for this reason alone, to ‘involve consideration of matters of the highest consequence to government or major political issues’.[[213]](#endnote-213) For example, a visa can be cancelled on character grounds without a person having been convicted of any offence. Adverse decisions can be made based on the assessment of a person’s ‘general character’.
4. A more nuanced review regime exists under the *Australian Passports Act 2005* (Cth) (Passports Act) which requires particular decisions of a more significant nature that are made personally by the relevant Minister to be treated differently on review by the AAT.
5. Under the Passports Act,the AAT has the jurisdiction to review certain decisions made either by the Minister for Foreign Affairs personally, or by a delegate of the Minister, to refuse to issue an Australian travel document or to cancel an Australian travel document.[[214]](#endnote-214) In limited circumstances, the Minister may certify that a decision involves matters of international relations or criminal intelligence.[[215]](#endnote-215) These circumstances include, for example, that a person is the subject of an arrest warrant in another country in respect of serious foreign offence;[[216]](#endnote-216) or that a relevant authority reasonably suspects that if a person were issued a travel document the person would be likely to engage in certain kinds of serious criminal conduct.[[217]](#endnote-217) If the Minister issues such a certificate, the decision is still reviewable by the AAT, but the AAT is limited to making a decision that either affirms the Minister’s decision or remits the decision to the Minister for reconsideration in accordance with any directions or recommendations of the AAT.[[218]](#endnote-218)
6. This is an example of a targeted limitation on the powers of the AAT to provide certain remedies following a review of certain highly significant Ministerial decisions. The types of decisions are those involving a high degree of specialised expertise (ie, decisions that affect Australia’s international relations) or where an independent assessment has been made about relevant risks. The decisions are still subject to merits review but with more limited remedies for review applicants.
7. By contrast, under the Migration Act, decisions made by the Minister are entirely exempted from review by the AAT and cover a much broader range of conduct. The scope of the exemptions from merits review under the Migration Act is not appropriate, given the breadth of decisions that can be made under s 501.

**Recommendation 10**

The Commission recommends that personal decisions by the Minister to refuse or cancel visas on character grounds be subject to merits review in the AAT.

## Accountability mechanisms on personal Ministerial decisions are insufficient

1. The Migration Act currently provides a very limited accountability mechanism when the Minister makes personal decisions to refuse or cancel visas in the national interest.
2. The Minister has a personal power under s 501(3) to refuse or cancel a visa if the Minister reasonably suspects that the person does not pass the character test and if the Minister is satisfied that the refusal or cancellation is in the national interest. Similarly, the Minister has a personal power under s 501A(3) to set aside a decision by a delegate or by the AAT not to refuse or cancel a visa and to make a new decision refusing or cancelling the visa. Again, the Minister may exercise this power if the Minister reasonably suspects that the person does not pass the character test and if the Minister is satisfied that the refusal or cancellation is in the national interest.
3. When exercising the personal powers in ss 501(3) or 501A(3), the rules of natural justice do not apply. Instead, s 501C sets out a process whereby the Minister is required to:
   1. give the person a written notice setting out the decision and the reasons for making the decision (subject to a number of exceptions)
   2. invite the person to make submissions about whether the Minister’s decision should be revoked
   3. consider whether or not to revoke the decision based on submissions from the person.
4. This process is a more limited process than would be required if ordinary principles of natural justice applied.
5. The accountability mechanism is set out in s 501C(8). It provides that if the Minister decides not to revoke the decision on the basis of submissions from the person affected, the Minister must table a notice in Parliament. However, there is no requirement that these notices set out the reasons for the Minister’s decision.
6. A review of notices actually tabled by the Minister shows that they do not contain enough information to evaluate whether the power was exercised properly. Based on a search of tabled documents, the Commission identified one notice tabled in 2002 and six notices tabled between 2014 and 2017 pursuant to s 501C(8). Copies of these notices are contained in **Annexure A** to this submission. These notices were not on the website of the Parliament of Australia and had to be requested from tabling officers in the Senate. What is most noticeable about these notices is the lack of detail that they contain. The notices are generally limited to statements that the Minister has decided either to revoke or not to revoke the decision.
7. There is no equivalent requirement to table a notice when the Minister makes a personal decision under s 501BA(2) to set aside a decision of the AAT to revoke a mandatory cancellation in the national interest. It is not clear why this power is not subject to the same tabling requirement, especially because, in this case, the rules of natural justice are also excluded. There is also no requirement for a statement to be tabled in Parliament when the Minister exercises other personal powers under ss 501(2), 501A(2), 501B or 501CA(4) which are not reviewable by the AAT.
8. A more robust accountability regime was proposed by the Government when it sought to extend these kinds of Ministerial powers to decisions about citizenship. The Bill proposed that, if the Minister made a decision that was not reviewable by the AAT, the Minister would be required to table in Parliament a statement that set out:
   1. the Minister’s decision; and
   2. the reasons for the Minister’s decision.[[219]](#endnote-219)
9. Similarly, if the Minister made a decision setting aside a decision of the AAT, the Bill provided that the Minister would be required to table in Parliament a statement that:
   1. set out the AAT’s decision
   2. stated that the Minister has set aside the AAT’s decision
   3. set out the decision made by the Minister in connection with the decision to set aside the AAT’s decision
   4. set out the reasons for the Minister’s decision to set aside the AAT’s decision.[[220]](#endnote-220)
10. The Explanatory Memorandum for the Bill provided that the reason for including such information in the statements to be tabled in Parliament was to ‘ensure that such decisions remain transparent, accountable and open to public comment’.[[221]](#endnote-221)
11. The Commission considers that the accountability regime proposed in the Bill in relation to citizenship sets out a significantly more robust mechanism for scrutinising decisions by the Minister than the regime currently provided for in relation to visa refusals and cancellations on character grounds. As set out in recommendations 9 and 10 above, the Commission’s primary position is that personal decisions of the Minister should be subject to review in the AAT and that the Minister should not have the power to set aside decisions of the AAT. However, if the Minister is to retain the power to:
    1. make personal decisions to refuse or cancel visas on character grounds that are not reviewable in the AAT; and
    2. set aside decisions of the AAT in relation to refusal or cancellation of visas on character grounds,

then these powers should be subject to greater scrutiny than they are at present.

**Recommendation 11**

The Commission recommends that, if the Minister exercises a personal power under s 501 of the Migration Act to refuse or cancel a visa, the Minister be required to table in Parliament a notice setting out the decision and the reasons for the decision. The notice should not include the name or other identifying information of the person affected by the decision.

**Recommendation 12**

The Commission recommends that, if the Minister exercises a personal power under ss 501A, 501B or 501BA of the Migration Act to set aside an original decision and either refuse or cancel a visa, the Minister be required to table in Parliament a notice that:

(a) sets out the original decision

(b) states that the Minister has set aside the original decision

(c) sets out the decision made by the Minister in connection with the decision to set aside the original decision

(d) sets out the reasons for the Minister’s decision to set aside the original decision.

The notice should not include the name or other identifying information of the person affected by the decision.

**Recommendation 13**

The Commission recommends that s 501CA(8) of the Migration Act be amended to require the Minister to set out the decision and the reasons for the decision in the notice to be tabled in Parliament when the Minister decides not to revoke a mandatory cancellation. The notice should not include the name or other identifying information of the person affected by the decision.

# Annexure A

Notices tabled in Parliament pursuant to s 501C(8) of the Migration Act.

**Endnotes**

1. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), ss 5H(2), 36(1C) and 36(2C). [↑](#endnote-ref-1)
2. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), ss 501(1), 501(2). [↑](#endnote-ref-2)
3. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501(6). [↑](#endnote-ref-3)
4. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), ss 501(1), 501(2). [↑](#endnote-ref-4)
5. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501(5). [↑](#endnote-ref-5)
6. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501(3A). [↑](#endnote-ref-6)
7. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501(CA). [↑](#endnote-ref-7)
8. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 65 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Visa refusal and cancellation under s 501 and revocation of a mandatory cancellation of a visa under s 501CA* (22 December 2014). At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/Documents/ministerial-direction-65.pdf> (viewed 28 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-8)
9. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 65 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Visa refusal and cancellation under s 501 and revocation of a mandatory cancellation of a visa under s 501CA* (22 December 2014), Section 2, Part A [9(1)], Part B [11(1)], Part C [13(2)]. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/Documents/ministerial-direction-65.pdf> (viewed 28 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-9)
10. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 65 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Visa refusal and cancellation under s 501 and revocation of a mandatory cancellation of a visa under s 501CA* (22 December 2014), Section 2, Part A [10(1)], Part B [12(1)], Part C [14(1)]. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/Documents/ministerial-direction-65.pdf> (viewed 28 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-10)
11. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 65 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Visa refusal and cancellation under s 501 and revocation of a mandatory cancellation of a visa under s 501CA* (22 December 2014), Section 2, Part A [11(1)], Part C [14(1)]. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/Documents/ministerial-direction-65.pdf> (viewed 28 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-11)
12. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 65 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Visa refusal and cancellation under s 501 and revocation of a mandatory cancellation of a visa under s 501CA* (22 December 2014), Section 2, Part B [12(1)]. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/Documents/ministerial-direction-65.pdf> (viewed 28 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-12)
13. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 500(1)(b). [↑](#endnote-ref-13)
14. *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* (Cth), s 43(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-14)
15. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 500(4A)(c). [↑](#endnote-ref-15)
16. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501CA. [↑](#endnote-ref-16)
17. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 500(1)(ba). [↑](#endnote-ref-17)
18. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 476. [↑](#endnote-ref-18)
19. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 476A(b) and (c). [↑](#endnote-ref-19)
20. This issue is considered in detail in the submission by the Australian Human Rights Commission to the Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee in relation to the Migration Amendment (Clarification of Jurisdiction) Bill 2018. At <https://www.aph.gov.au/DocumentStore.ashx?id=a62b50cc-c67f-4158-87a7-2f1e0b673175&subId=564701> (viewed 6 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-20)
21. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), ss 501A(2) 501A(3), 501A(4). [↑](#endnote-ref-21)
22. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), ss 501A(5), 501A(6), 501A(7). [↑](#endnote-ref-22)
23. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501B(2). [↑](#endnote-ref-23)
24. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501B(5). [↑](#endnote-ref-24)
25. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), ss 501B(3), 501B(4). [↑](#endnote-ref-25)
26. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501BA(2). [↑](#endnote-ref-26)
27. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), ss 501BA(4), 501BA(5). [↑](#endnote-ref-27)
28. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501BA(3). [↑](#endnote-ref-28)
29. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), ss 501C(3), 501C(4). [↑](#endnote-ref-29)
30. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), ss 501C(5), 501C(11). [↑](#endnote-ref-30)
31. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 116(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-31)
32. Migration Regulations 1994 (Cth), reg 2.43(1)(p)(ii). [↑](#endnote-ref-32)
33. Department of Home Affairs, *Bridging visa E – BVE (subclass 050-051)*. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/trav/visa-1/051-> (viewed 19 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-33)
34. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 63 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Bridging E visas- Cancellation under section 116(1)(g) – Regulation 2.43(1)(p) or (q)* (4 September 2014). In Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of people who have had their Bridging Visa cancelled due to criminal charges or convictions and are held in immigration detention* (December 2016) 23–27. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0026/42596/December-2016_Own-motion-investigation-into-people-who-have-their-Bridging-visa-cancelled-following-criminal-charges.pdf> (viewed 18 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-34)
35. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 63 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Bridging E visas- Cancellation under section 116(1)(g) – Regulation 2.43(1)(p) or (q)* (4 September 2014), Part 2 [5(2)]. In Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of people who have had their Bridging Visa cancelled due to criminal charges or convictions and are held in immigration detention* (December 2016) 26. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0026/42596/December-2016_Own-motion-investigation-into-people-who-have-their-Bridging-visa-cancelled-following-criminal-charges.pdf> (viewed 18 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-35)
36. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 63 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Bridging E visas- Cancellation under section 116(1)(g) – Regulation 2.43(1)(p) or (q)* (4 September 2014), Part 2 [6]. In Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of people who have had their Bridging Visa cancelled due to criminal charges or convictions and are held in immigration detention* (December 2016) 26–27. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0026/42596/December-2016_Own-motion-investigation-into-people-who-have-their-Bridging-visa-cancelled-following-criminal-charges.pdf> (viewed 18 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-36)
37. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 63 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Bridging E visas- Cancellation under section 116(1)(g) – Regulation 2.43(1)(p) or (q)* (4 September 2014), Part 2 [7]. In Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of people who have had their Bridging Visa cancelled due to criminal charges or convictions and are held in immigration detention* (December 2016) 23–27. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0026/42596/December-2016_Own-motion-investigation-into-people-who-have-their-Bridging-visa-cancelled-following-criminal-charges.pdf> (viewed 18 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-37)
38. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 133C(3). [↑](#endnote-ref-38)
39. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 133C(4). [↑](#endnote-ref-39)
40. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 133C(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-40)
41. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 338(3). [↑](#endnote-ref-41)
42. *1702551 (Migration)* [2017] AATA 1415. [↑](#endnote-ref-42)
43. Keith Moor, ‘Administrative Appeal Tribunal overturns ministerial decision to deport Apex gang member’ *Herald Sun* (online), 21 September 2017. [↑](#endnote-ref-43)
44. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), ss 13, 14, 501F. Under s 501F of the Migration Act, once a person’s application for a visa is refused or their visa is cancelled under s 501, all visas issued to that person, except a Protection Visa or a type of visa specified in the *Migration Regulations 1994* (Cth) are cancelled, and all applications for visas other than a Protection Visa are deemed to be refused. There are currently no other visas specified in the Migration Regulations for the purposes of s 501F. [↑](#endnote-ref-44)
45. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), ss 189(1), 196(1), 198. [↑](#endnote-ref-45)
46. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501E. Under s 501E(2), a person may still apply for a Protection Visa or a visa specified in the Migration Regulations. At the time of writing, the only visa specified in the Regulations was the ‘removal pending’ Bridging Visa R (see *Migration Regulations 1994* (Cth), reg 2.12AA). However, see s 48A of the Migration Act, which may prevent a person from making an application for a Protection Visa while in Australia if they have already had a Protection Visa application refused, or a Protection Visa cancelled. [↑](#endnote-ref-46)
47. See Migration Regulations 1994 (Cth), Schedule 5, clause 5001(c) and (d). The effect of this clause is that a person who has been removed from Australia following cancellation of their visa under sections 501, 501A, 501B or 501BA, and has not subsequently had that cancellation revoked or been granted a visa by the Minister personally, will not be eligible to be granted any visa to which the 5001 criteria apply. [↑](#endnote-ref-47)
48. *Migration Legislation Amendment (Strengthening of Provisions relating to Character and Conduct) Act 1998* (Cth). [↑](#endnote-ref-48)
49. Sections 202 and 203 of the *Migration Act 1958* (Cth) provide for deportation in a narrower range of cases: where a person had been the subject of an adverse security assessment by ASIO, or where the person had been convicted of a narrow range of very serious offences including treachery, sabotage, inciting mutiny, assisting prisoners of war to escape, treason, urging violence in certain contexts, advocating terrorism or advocating genocide. [↑](#endnote-ref-49)
50. See *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 201. [↑](#endnote-ref-50)
51. Minister for Immigration and Multicultural Affairs, *General Direction No. 9 – Australia’s Criminal Deportation Policy* (21 December 1998) at [22(b)]. This direction is still in force. [↑](#endnote-ref-51)
52. Department of Home Affairs, Procedures Advice Manual, PAM3: Act - Character and security - Criminal deportations. [↑](#endnote-ref-52)
53. See, for example, Commonwealth Ombudsman, *Administration of s 501 of the* Migration Act 1958 *as it applies to long-term residents* (February 2006) [2.10]. At <http://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0023/26267/investigation_2006_01.pdf> (viewed 19 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-53)
54. *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights*, opened for signature 16 December 1966, 999 UNTS 171 (entered into force 23 March 1976) art 12(4). [↑](#endnote-ref-54)
55. United Nations Human Rights Committee, *General Comment No. 27: Article 12 (Freedom of Movement)*, 67th sess, UN Doc CCPR/C/21/Rev.1/Add.9 (2 November 1999) [20]. [↑](#endnote-ref-55)
56. United Nations Human Rights Committee, *General Comment No. 27: Article 12 (Freedom of Movement)*, 67th sess, UN Doc CCPR/C/21/Rev.1/Add.9 (2 November 1999) [20]. [↑](#endnote-ref-56)
57. *Nystrom v Australia*, Communication No. 1557/2007, UN Doc CCPR/C/102/D/1557/2007 (18 July 2011) [7.4]. See also *Warsame v Canada*, Communication No. 1959/2010, UN Doc CCPR/C/102/D/1959/2010 (21 July 2011) [8.5]. [↑](#endnote-ref-57)
58. United Nations Human Rights Committee, *General Comment No. 27: Article 12 (Freedom of Movement)*, 67th sess, UN Doc CCPR/C/21/Rev.1/Add.9 (2 November 1999) [21]. [↑](#endnote-ref-58)
59. *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights*, opened for signature 16 December 1966, 993 UNTS 3 (entered into force 3 January 1976) art 11(1); *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities*, opened for signature 13 December 2006, 2515 UNTS 3 (entered into force 3 May 2008) art 28(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-59)
60. *Convention on the Rights of the Child*, opened for signature 20 November 1989, 1577 UNTS 3 (entered into force 2 September 1990) art 27(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-60)
61. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 65 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Visa refusal and cancellation under s 501 and revocation of a mandatory cancellation of a visa under s 501CA* (22 December 2014), Section 2, Part A [10(2)], Part C [14(2)]. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/Documents/ministerial-direction-65.pdf> (viewed 28 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-61)
62. *Candemir and Minister for Immigration and Border Protection* [2017] AATA 531. [↑](#endnote-ref-62)
63. Keith Moor, ‘Administrative Appeals Tribunal welcomes illegals, drug dealers to Australia’ *Herald Sun* (online), 17 May 2017. [↑](#endnote-ref-63)
64. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501CA(4)(b)(ii). [↑](#endnote-ref-64)
65. *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights*, opened for signature 16 December 1966, 999 UNTS 171 (entered into force 23 March 1976) arts 23(1), 17(1); *International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights*, opened for signature 16 December 1966, 993 UNTS 3 (entered into force 3 January 1976) art 10(1); *Convention on the Rights of the Child*, opened for signature 20 November 1989, 1577 UNTS 3 (entered into force 2 September 1990) art 16(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-65)
66. United Nations Human Rights Committee, *General Comment No.16: (The right to respect of privacy, family, home and correspondence, and protection of honour and reputation)*, 32nd sess,UN Doc HRI/GEN/1/Rev.9 (Vol I) (8 April 1988) [4]. [↑](#endnote-ref-66)
67. *Convention on the Rights of the Child*, opened for signature 20 November 1989, 1577 UNTS 3 (entered into force 2 September 1990) arts 7(1), 8(1), 9(3), 10(2). [↑](#endnote-ref-67)
68. *Convention on the Rights of the Child*, opened for signature 20 November 1989, 1577 UNTS 3 (entered into force 2 September 1990) art 3(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-68)
69. See Migration Regulations 1994 (Cth), Schedule 5, clause 5001(c) and (d). The effect of this clause is that a person who has been removed from Australia following cancellation of their visa under ss 501, 501A, 501B or 501BA, and has not subsequently had that cancellation revoked or been granted a visa by the Minister personally, will not be eligible to be granted any visa to which the 5001 criteria apply. [↑](#endnote-ref-69)
70. See, for example, *Nystrom v Australia*, Communication No. 1557/2007, UN Doc CCPR/C/102/D/1557/2007 (18 July 2011) [7.7–7.11]; *Brown v Commonwealth of Australia (Department of Immigration and Citizenship)*, Case No. AusHRC 51 (March 2012) [120–127]. [↑](#endnote-ref-70)
71. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 63 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Bridging E visas- Cancellation under section 116(1)(g) – Regulation 2.43(1)(p) or (q)* (4 September 2014), Part 2 [6]. In Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of people who have had their Bridging Visa cancelled due to criminal charges or convictions and are held in immigration detention* (December 2016) 23–27. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0026/42596/December-2016_Own-motion-investigation-into-people-who-have-their-Bridging-visa-cancelled-following-criminal-charges.pdf> (viewed 18 April 2018); Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 65 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Visa refusal and cancellation under s 501 and revocation of a mandatory cancellation of a visa under s 501CA* (22 December 2014), Section 2, Part A [9(1)], Part B [11(1)], Part C [13(2)]. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/Documents/ministerial-direction-65.pdf> (viewed 28 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-71)
72. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 65 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Visa refusal and cancellation under s 501 and revocation of a mandatory cancellation of a visa under s 501CA* (22 December 2014), Section 2, Part A [10(2)], Part B [12(2)], Part C [14(2)]. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/Documents/ministerial-direction-65.pdf> (viewed 28 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-72)
73. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 63 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Bridging E visas- Cancellation under section 116(1)(g) – Regulation 2.43(1)(p) or (q)* (4 September 2014), Part 2 [7(1)(a)]. In Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of people who have had their Bridging Visa cancelled due to criminal charges or convictions and are held in immigration detention* (December 2016) 27. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0026/42596/December-2016_Own-motion-investigation-into-people-who-have-their-Bridging-visa-cancelled-following-criminal-charges.pdf> (viewed 18 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-73)
74. *Bradley and Minister for Immigration and Citizenship* [2011] AATA 646. [↑](#endnote-ref-74)
75. Keith Moor, ‘Administrative Appeal Tribunal saves scores murderers, rapists, paedophiles from deportation’, *Herald Sun* (online), 22 May 2017. [↑](#endnote-ref-75)
76. Mr Bradley’s visa cancellation occurred prior to the introduction of s 501(3A) of the *Migration Act 1958*, under which the Minister must cancel a person’s visa if they are sentenced to a period of imprisonment of 12 months or more. [↑](#endnote-ref-76)
77. *Convention relating to the Status of Refugees*, opened for signature 28 July 1951, 189 UNTS 137 (entered into force 22 April 1954) art 33(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-77)
78. *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights*, opened for signature 16 December 1966, 999 UNTS 171 (entered into force 23 March 1976) art 7; *Convention on the Rights of the Child*, opened for signature 20 November 1989, 1577 UNTS 3 (entered into force 2 September 1990) art 37(a); *Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities*, opened for signature 13 December 2006, 2515 UNTS 3 (entered into force 3 May 2008) art 15(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-78)
79. *Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment*, opened for signature 10 December 1984, 1465 UNTS 85 (entered into force 26 June 1987) art 3(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-79)
80. *Convention relating to the Status of Refugees*, opened for signature 28 July 1951, 189 UNTS 137 (entered into force 22 April 1954) art 33(2). [↑](#endnote-ref-80)
81. *Convention relating to the Status of Refugees*, opened for signature 28 July 1951, 189 UNTS 137 (entered into force 22 April 1954) art 1(F). [↑](#endnote-ref-81)
82. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 63 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Bridging E visas- Cancellation under section 116(1)(g) – Regulation 2.43(1)(p) or (q)* (4 September 2014), Part 2 [7(1)(d)]. In Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of people who have had their Bridging Visa cancelled due to criminal charges or convictions and are held in immigration detention* (December 2016) 23–27. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0026/42596/December-2016_Own-motion-investigation-into-people-who-have-their-Bridging-visa-cancelled-following-criminal-charges.pdf> (viewed 18 April 2018); Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 65 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Visa refusal and cancellation under s 501 and revocation of a mandatory cancellation of a visa under s 501CA* (22 December 2014), Section 2, Part A [10(1)], Part B [12(1)], Part C [14(1)]. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/Documents/ministerial-direction-65.pdf> (viewed 28 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-82)
83. Minister for Immigration and Citizenship, *Direction No. 55 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Visa refusal and cancellation under s 501* (25 July 2012), Section 2, Part A [9(1)(d)] and Part B [11(1)(c)]. [↑](#endnote-ref-83)
84. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 65 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Visa refusal and cancellation under s 501 and revocation of a mandatory cancellation of a visa under s 501CA* (22 December 2014), Section 2, Part A [10.1(2)], Part B [12.1(2)] and Part C [14.1(2)]. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/Documents/ministerial-direction-65.pdf> (viewed 28 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-84)
85. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 197C(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-85)
86. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 197C(2). [↑](#endnote-ref-86)
87. Explanatory Memorandum, Migration and Maritime Powers Legislation Amendment (Resolving the Asylum Legacy Caseload) Bill 2014 (Cth), Statement of Compatibility with Human Rights, p 7. At <http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/legislation/ems/r5346_ems_a065619e-f31e-4284-a33e-382152222022/upload_pdf/14209b01EM.pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf> (viewed 17 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-87)
88. Australian Human Rights Commission, *Submission to the Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee on the Migration and Maritime Powers Legislation Amendment (Resolving the Asylum Legacy Caseload) Bill 2014*, pp 7-10 [11]-[29]. At <https://www.humanrights.gov.au/submissions/migration-and-maritime-powers-legislation-amendment-resolving-asylum-legacy-caseload> (viewed 11 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-88)
89. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 65 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Visa refusal and cancellation under s 501 and revocation of a mandatory cancellation of a visa under s 501CA* (22 December 2014), Section 2, Part A [10.1(6)], Part B [12.1(6)] and Part C [14.1(6)]. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/Documents/ministerial-direction-65.pdf> (viewed 28 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-89)
90. *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights*, opened for signature 16 December 1966, 999 UNTS 171 (entered into force 23 March 1976) art 9(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-90)
91. Human Rights Committee, *Van Alphen v Netherlands*, Communication No. 305/1988, UN Doc CCPR/C/39/D/305/1988 (23 July 1990) [5.8]. At <http://www.refworld.org/docid/525414304.html> (viewed 7 December 2016); Human Rights Committee, *A v Australia*, Communication No. 560/1993, UN Doc CCPR/C/59/D/560/1993 (3 April1997) [9.4]. At <http://www.refworld.org/docid/3ae6b71a0.html> (viewed 7 December 2016). [↑](#endnote-ref-91)
92. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 189. [↑](#endnote-ref-92)
93. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 196. [↑](#endnote-ref-93)
94. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 197AB. [↑](#endnote-ref-94)
95. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Minister for Immigration and Border Protection’s Residence Determination Power under section 197AB and section 197AD of the Migration Act 1958* (21 October 2017), section 10. [↑](#endnote-ref-95)
96. Department of Home Affairs, *Key visa cancellation statistics* (n.d.). At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/about/reports-publications/research-statistics/statistics/key-cancellation-statistics> (viewed 16 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-96)
97. Department of Immigration and Border Protection, *Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary* (31 December 2014) 6. At <http://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/ReportsandPublications/Documents/statistics/immigration-detention-statistics-dec2014.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-97)
98. Department of Home Affairs, *Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary* (28 February 2018) 4. At <http://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/ReportsandPublications/Documents/statistics/immigration-detention-statistics-28-feb-2018.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-98)
99. Figures compiled from the Department of Home Affairs’ immigration detention statistics summaries, available at <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/about/reports-publications/research-statistics/statistics/live-in-australia/immigration-detention> (viewed 16 April 2018). Prior to July 2016, the Department did not publish specific statistics on visa cancellations under s 501. For the sake of consistency, the statistics on visa cancellations presented in this graph include people who have had visas cancelled on any grounds, not only those who have had visas cancelled under s 501. [↑](#endnote-ref-99)
100. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 196. [↑](#endnote-ref-100)
101. Department of Home Affairs, *Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary* (28 February 2018) 11. At <http://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/ReportsandPublications/Documents/statistics/immigration-detention-statistics-28-feb-2018.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-101)
102. *Migration Regulations 1994* (Cth), Schedule 2, clause 866.225, and Schedule 4, reg 1.03, Part 1. [↑](#endnote-ref-102)
103. See, for example, *M.M.M. et al v Australia*, Communication No. 2136/2016, UN Doc CCPR/C/108/D/2136/2012 (25 July 2013) [10.3–10.4]; *F.K.A.G. et al v Australia*, Communication No. 2094/2011, UN Doc CCPR/C/108/D/2094/2011 (26 July 2013) [9.3–9.4]. [↑](#endnote-ref-103)
104. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 63 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Bridging E visas- Cancellation under section 116(1)(g) – Regulation 2.43(1)(p) or (q)* (4 September 2014), Part 2 [7(1)(d)]. In Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of people who have had their Bridging Visa cancelled due to criminal charges or convictions and are held in immigration detention* (December 2016) 27. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0026/42596/December-2016_Own-motion-investigation-into-people-who-have-their-Bridging-visa-cancelled-following-criminal-charges.pdf> (viewed 18 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-104)
105. Minister for Immigration and Border Protection, *Direction No. 65 under section 499 of the Migration Act 1958 – Visa refusal and cancellation under s 501 and revocation of a mandatory cancellation of a visa under s 501CA* (22 December 2014), Section 2, Part A [10.1(6)], Part B [12.1(6)] and Part C [14.1(6)]. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/visas/Documents/ministerial-direction-65.pdf> (viewed 28 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-105)
106. Human Rights Committee, *General Comment No. 31 [80], The Nature of the General Legal Obligation Imposed on States Parties to the Covenant*, UN Doc CCPR/C/21/Rev.1/Add. 13 (26 May 2004), [6]. At <http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CCPR%2fC%2f21%2fRev.1%2fAdd.13&Lang=en> (viewed 26 April 2018). See also UN Commission on Human Rights, The Siracusa Principles on the Limitation and Derogation Provisions in the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, UN Doc E/CN.4/1985/4Annex (28 September 1984). At <http://www.refworld.org/docid/4672bc122.html> (viewed 26 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-106)
107. Commonwealth, *Parliamentary Debates*, House of Representatives, 24 September 2014, 10325–10327 (Scott Morrison). [↑](#endnote-ref-107)
108. For example, articles 18(3), 21 and 22 of the ICCPR permit the limitation of the rights to freedom of religion, assembly and association in order to protect national security, public safety, public order, public health or morals, or the rights and freedoms of others. [↑](#endnote-ref-108)
109. *International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights*, opened for signature 16 December 1966, 999 UNTS 171 (entered into force 23 March 1976) art 2(3). [↑](#endnote-ref-109)
110. *Bui and Minister for Immigration and Border Protection (Migration)* [2017] AATA 1330 [↑](#endnote-ref-110)
111. Keith Moor, ‘Administrative Appeals Tribunal overturns more criminal visa decisions’, *Herald Sun* (online), 28 September 2017. [↑](#endnote-ref-111)
112. *Migration Amendment (Character and General Visa Cancellation) Act 2014* (Cth), Sch 1, clauses 8, 10–16. [↑](#endnote-ref-112)
113. Department of Home Affairs, *Key visa cancellation statistics* (n.d.). At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/about/reports-publications/research-statistics/statistics/key-cancellation-statistics> (viewed 16 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-113)
114. Department of Immigration and Border Protection, information released under the *Freedom of Information Act 1982*, 31 March 2016. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/AccessandAccountability/Documents/FOI/20160722-FA151100966-Documents-Released.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-114)
115. Department of Home Affairs, *Key visa cancellation statistics* (n.d.). At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/about/reports-publications/research-statistics/statistics/key-cancellation-statistics> (viewed 16 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-115)
116. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501CA. [↑](#endnote-ref-116)
117. Department of Immigration and Border Protection, information released under the *Freedom of Information Act 1982*, 31 March 2016. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/AccessandAccountability/Documents/FOI/20160722-FA151100966-Documents-Released.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-117)
118. Department of Immigration and Border Protection, information released under the *Freedom of Information Act 1982*, 31 March 2016. At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/AccessandAccountability/Documents/FOI/20160722-FA151100966-Documents-Released.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). Migration Regulations 1994 (Cth), reg 2.52(2)(b). [↑](#endnote-ref-118)
119. Department of Home Affairs, *Key visa cancellation statistics* (n.d.). At <https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/about/reports-publications/research-statistics/statistics/key-cancellation-statistics> (viewed 16 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-119)
120. Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of section 501 of the Migration Act 1958* (December 2016) [3.5]. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0027/42597/Own-motion-report-into-the-Administration-of-Section-of-the-Migration-Act-1958-final.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-120)
121. Department of Immigration and Border Protection, Additional Estimates Hearing, *Question on Notice AE17/153* (27 February 2017). At <https://www.aph.gov.au/~/media/Committees/legcon_ctte/estimates/add_1617/DIBP/QoNs/AE17-153.pdf> (viewed 26 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-121)
122. Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of section 501 of the Migration Act 1958* (December 2016) [6.6], [5.4]. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0027/42597/Own-motion-report-into-the-Administration-of-Section-of-the-Migration-Act-1958-final.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-122)
123. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 500(6A)–500(6L). [↑](#endnote-ref-123)
124. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 500(6B). [↑](#endnote-ref-124)
125. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 500(6C). [↑](#endnote-ref-125)
126. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 500(6D)(a). [↑](#endnote-ref-126)
127. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 500(6F). [↑](#endnote-ref-127)
128. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 500(6G). [↑](#endnote-ref-128)
129. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 500(6H) and (6J). [↑](#endnote-ref-129)
130. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 500(6L). [↑](#endnote-ref-130)
131. Administrative Appeals Tribunal, *Annual Report 2013–14* (2014) 166. At <http://www.aat.gov.au/AAT/media/AAT/Files/Reports/AR1314-complete.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-131)
132. Administrative Appeals Tribunal, *Annual Report 2016–17* (2017) 120. At <http://www.aat.gov.au/AAT/media/AAT/Files/Reports/AR201617/AAT-Annual-Report-2016-17.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-132)
133. Administrative Appeals Tribunal, *Annual Report 2016–17* (2017) 26. At <http://www.aat.gov.au/AAT/media/AAT/Files/Reports/AR201617/AAT-Annual-Report-2016-17.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-133)
134. Administrative Appeals Tribunal, *Annual Report 2016–17* (2017) 26. At <http://www.aat.gov.au/AAT/media/AAT/Files/Reports/AR201617/AAT-Annual-Report-2016-17.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-134)
135. Senate Legal and Constitutional Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, *Migration Legislation Amendment (Strengthening of Provisions relating to Character and Conduct) Bill 1997* (March 1998) [3.4]. [↑](#endnote-ref-135)
136. Australian Human Rights Commission, *Submission to the Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee on the Migration Amendment (Clarification of Jurisdiction) Bill 2018*, pp 21-23 [103]-[111]. At <https://www.aph.gov.au/DocumentStore.ashx?id=a62b50cc-c67f-4158-87a7-2f1e0b673175&subId=564701> (viewed 11 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-136)
137. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 338(4). [↑](#endnote-ref-137)
138. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 367(1); Migration Regulations 1994 (Cth), reg 4.27. [↑](#endnote-ref-138)
139. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 367(2). [↑](#endnote-ref-139)
140. Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of section 501 of the Migration Act 1958* (December 2016) [1.4], [3.5]. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0027/42597/Own-motion-report-into-the-Administration-of-Section-of-the-Migration-Act-1958-final.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-140)
141. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501G(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-141)
142. *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* (Cth), s 28. [↑](#endnote-ref-142)
143. *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* (Cth), s 37. [↑](#endnote-ref-143)
144. Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of section 501 of the Migration Act 1958* (December 2016) [6.6], [5.9]. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0027/42597/Own-motion-report-into-the-Administration-of-Section-of-the-Migration-Act-1958-final.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-144)
145. Senate Legal and Constitutional Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, *Migration Legislation Amendment (Strengthening of Provisions relating to Character and Conduct) Bill 1997* (March 1998) [2.63]–[2.64]. [↑](#endnote-ref-145)
146. Senate Legal and Constitutional Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, *Migration Legislation Amendment (Strengthening of Provisions relating to Character and Conduct) Bill 1997* (March 1998) [2.58]. [↑](#endnote-ref-146)
147. *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* (Cth), s 29(2). [↑](#endnote-ref-147)
148. *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* (Cth), s 29(7). [↑](#endnote-ref-148)
149. Senate Legal and Constitutional Legislation Committee, Parliament of Australia, *Migration Legislation Amendment (Strengthening of Provisions relating to Character and Conduct) Bill 1997* (March 1998) [2.59]. [↑](#endnote-ref-149)
150. Administrative Appeals Tribunal, *Expedited review of decisions under section 501 or 501CA of the Migration Act 1958: Information for applicants in Australia* (11 December 2017) 2. At <http://www.aat.gov.au/AAT/media/AAT/Files/Fact%20Sheets/Fact-Sheet-for-Applicants-Expedited-review-of-s501-or-501CA-decisions.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-150)
151. Administrative Appeals Tribunal, *Expedited review of decisions under section 501 or 501CA of the Migration Act 1958: Information for applicants in Australia* (11 December 2017) 2. At <http://www.aat.gov.au/AAT/media/AAT/Files/Fact%20Sheets/Fact-Sheet-for-Applicants-Expedited-review-of-s501-or-501CA-decisions.pdf> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-151)
152. Administrative Appeals Tribunal Regulation 2015 (Cth), reg 22. [↑](#endnote-ref-152)
153. *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* (Cth), ss 2A and 33. [↑](#endnote-ref-153)
154. Information provided by the Administrative Appeals Tribunal at the request of the Commission. [↑](#endnote-ref-154)
155. Australian Law Reform Commission, *Traditional Rights and Freedoms — Encroachments by Commonwealth Laws* (December 2015) 402–411. At <https://www.alrc.gov.au/publications/freedoms-alrc129> (viewed 24 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-155)
156. *Lord Chancellor v Detention Action* [2015] EWCA Civ 840 [38] (Lord Dyson), quoted in Australian Law Reform Commission, *Traditional Rights and Freedoms — Encroachments by Commonwealth Laws* (December 2015) 409. At <https://www.alrc.gov.au/publications/freedoms-alrc129> (viewed 24 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-156)
157. Migration Regulations 1994 (Cth), reg 4.10(2)(a). Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of people who have had their Bridging Visa cancelled due to criminal charges or convictions and are held in immigration detention* (December 2016) [3.16]. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0026/42596/December-2016_Own-motion-investigation-into-people-who-have-their-Bridging-visa-cancelled-following-criminal-charges.pdf> (viewed 18 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-157)
158. Migration Regulations 1994 (Cth), reg 4.10(1)(b). [↑](#endnote-ref-158)
159. Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of people who have had their Bridging Visa cancelled due to criminal charges or convictions and are held in immigration detention* (December 2016) [3.17]. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0026/42596/December-2016_Own-motion-investigation-into-people-who-have-their-Bridging-visa-cancelled-following-criminal-charges.pdf> (viewed 18 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-159)
160. Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of people who have had their Bridging Visa cancelled due to criminal charges or convictions and are held in immigration detention* (December 2016) [6.7]. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0026/42596/December-2016_Own-motion-investigation-into-people-who-have-their-Bridging-visa-cancelled-following-criminal-charges.pdf> (viewed 18 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-160)
161. Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of people who have had their Bridging Visa cancelled due to criminal charges or convictions and are held in immigration detention* (December 2016) [3.22]. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0026/42596/December-2016_Own-motion-investigation-into-people-who-have-their-Bridging-visa-cancelled-following-criminal-charges.pdf> (viewed 18 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-161)
162. Commonwealth Ombudsman, *The administration of people who have had their Bridging Visa cancelled due to criminal charges or convictions and are held in immigration detention* (December 2016) [5.2]. At <https://www.ombudsman.gov.au/__data/assets/pdf_file/0026/42596/December-2016_Own-motion-investigation-into-people-who-have-their-Bridging-visa-cancelled-following-criminal-charges.pdf> (viewed 18 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-162)
163. Administrative Review Council, *Better Decisions: Review of Commonwealth Merits Review Tribunals*, Report No. 39 (1995) at [2.53]-[2.63]. At <http://www.arc.ag.gov.au/Documents/ARC+REPORT+39.pdf> (viewed 21 July 2017). [↑](#endnote-ref-163)
164. *Administrative Appeals Tribunal Act 1975* (Cth), s 2A(a) and (b). [↑](#endnote-ref-164)
165. Administrative Review Council, *Better Decisions: Review of Commonwealth Merits Review Tribunals*, Report No. 39 (1995) at [2.31]. At <http://www.arc.ag.gov.au/Documents/ARC+REPORT+39.pdf> (viewed 21 July 2017). [↑](#endnote-ref-165)
166. Justice Robert French, ‘Administrative Law in Australia: Themes and Values’ in Matthew Groves and HP Lee (eds), *Australian Administrative Law: Fundamentals, Principles and Doctrines* (2007) 22, quoted in Australian Law Reform Commission, *Traditional Rights and Freedoms: Encroachment by Commonwealth Laws*, ALRC Report 129, at [15.15]. At <http://www.alrc.gov.au/publications/freedoms-alrc129> (viewed 21 July 2017). [↑](#endnote-ref-166)
167. Administrative Review Council, *What decisions should be subject to merit review?* (1999). At <http://www.arc.ag.gov.au/Publications/Reports/Pages/Downloads/Whatdecisionsshouldbesubjecttomeritreview1999.aspx> (viewed 13 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-167)
168. ARC, *What decisions should be subject to merit review?* at [4.56]. [↑](#endnote-ref-168)
169. ARC, *What decisions should be subject to merit review?* at [5.3]. [↑](#endnote-ref-169)
170. ARC, *What decisions should be subject to merit review?* at [5.12]. [↑](#endnote-ref-170)
171. ARC, *What decisions should be subject to merit review?* at [5.28]. [↑](#endnote-ref-171)
172. Human Rights Committee, *General Comment 32 on Article 14: Right to equality before courts and tribunals and to a fair trial*, UN Doc CCPR/C/GC/32 (23 August 2007) para 9. At <http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CCPR%2fC%2fGC%2f32&Lang=en> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-172)
173. Human Rights Committee, *General Comment 32 on Article 14: Right to equality before courts and tribunals and to a fair trial*, UN Doc CCPR/C/GC/32 (23 August 2007) para 16. At <http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CCPR%2fC%2fGC%2f32&Lang=en> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-173)
174. United Nations Human Rights Committee, *Zundel v Canada*, Communication No. 1341/2005, UN Doc CCPR/C/89/D/1341/2005 (4 April 2007), para 6.8. At <http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CCPR%2fC%2f89%2fD%2f1341%2f2005&Lang=en> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-174)
175. Human Rights Committee, *General Comment 32 on Article 14: Right to equality before courts and tribunals and to a fair trial*, UN Doc CCPR/C/GC/32 (23 August 2007) para 62. At <http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/treatybodyexternal/Download.aspx?symbolno=CCPR%2fC%2fGC%2f32&Lang=en> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-175)
176. United Nations Human Rights Committee, *Everett v Spain*, Communication No. 961/2000, UN Doc CCPR/C/81/D/961/2000 (26 August 2004), para 6.4. At <http://juris.ohchr.org/Search/Details/1136> (viewed 5 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-176)
177. For example, see page 22 of the Statement of Compatibility with Human Rights attached to the Explanatory Memorandum to the Migration and Maritime Powers Legislation Amendment (Resolving the Asylum Legacy Caseload) Bill 2014 (Cth). At <http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/legislation/ems/r5346_ems_a065619e-f31e-4284-a33e-382152222022/upload_pdf/14209b01EM.pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf> (viewed 17 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-177)
178. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 14. [↑](#endnote-ref-178)
179. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 13. [↑](#endnote-ref-179)
180. *Russell v Duke of Norfolk* [1949] 1 All ER 109 at 118 (Tucker LJ), cited with approval in a unanimous judgment of the Full Court of the High Court in *R v Commonwealth Conciliation and Arbitration Commission; Ex parte Angliss Group* (1969) 122 CLR 546 at 552-553. [↑](#endnote-ref-180)
181. See M Aronson and M Groves, *Judicial Review of Administrative Action* (5th ed, 2013) at [8.340] and cases cited therein. [↑](#endnote-ref-181)
182. Human Rights Commission, *Human Rights and the Deportation of Convicted Aliens and Immigrants*, Report No. 4 (1983). At <https://www.humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/HRC_Report4.pdf> (viewed 5 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-182)
183. Human Rights Commission, *Human Rights and the Deportation of Convicted Aliens and Immigrants*, Report No. 4 (1983), at [18]-[22]. At <https://www.humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/HRC_Report4.pdf> (viewed 5 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-183)
184. *X v United Kingdom* (1981) 4 EHRR 188. [↑](#endnote-ref-184)
185. Human Rights Commission, *Human Rights and the Deportation of Convicted Aliens and Immigrants*, Report No. 4 (1983), at [21]. At <https://www.humanrights.gov.au/sites/default/files/HRC_Report4.pdf> (viewed 5 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-185)
186. Administrative Review Council, *Review of Migration Decisions*, Report No. 25 to the Attorney-General (1986). At <https://www.arc.ag.gov.au/Publications/Reports/Pages/Reportfiles/ReportNo25.aspx> (viewed 29 March 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-186)
187. ARC, *Review of Migration Decisions*, p 49 [91]. [↑](#endnote-ref-187)
188. ARC, *Review of Migration Decisions*, p 50 [97]. [↑](#endnote-ref-188)
189. ARC, *Review of Migration Decisions*, p 100 [272]. [↑](#endnote-ref-189)
190. ARC, *Review of Migration Decisions*, p 100 [273]. [↑](#endnote-ref-190)
191. ARC, *Review of Migration Decisions*, p 50 [98]. [↑](#endnote-ref-191)
192. ARC, *Review of Migration Decisions*, pp 9 [4] and 52 [103]. [↑](#endnote-ref-192)
193. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501A(3). [↑](#endnote-ref-193)
194. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 501BA(2). [↑](#endnote-ref-194)
195. Australian Human Rights Commission, *Submission to the Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee on the Australian Citizenship Legislation (Strengthening the Requirements for Australian Citizenship and Other Measures) Bill 2017*, paras 77-91, at <https://www.aph.gov.au/DocumentStore.ashx?id=f398c0c0-376d-4b96-9007-5b0b98cbf729&subId=514189> (viewed 5 April 2018); Australian Human Rights Commission, *Submission to the Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee on the Australian Citizenship and Other Legislation Amendment Bill 2014*, paras 37-48, at <https://www.aph.gov.au/DocumentStore.ashx?id=2ce044cf-a0dc-4fda-9d28-27a6f0b5a9f6&subId=301530> (viewed 5 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-195)
196. Senate Standing Committee for the Scrutiny of Bills, Scrutiny Digest 7 of 2017, 21 June 2017 at [1.56]. At <http://www.aph.gov.au/~/media/Committees/Senate/committee/scrutiny/scrutiny_digest/PDF/d07.pdf?la=en> (viewed 21 July 2017). [↑](#endnote-ref-196)
197. Keith Moor, ‘Tribunal overturns decision to deport sex creep taxi driver Jagdeep Singh again’ *Herald Sun* (online), 18 June 2017. [↑](#endnote-ref-197)
198. *Singh (Migration)* [2017] AATA 850. [↑](#endnote-ref-198)
199. Keith Moor, ‘Administrative Appeals Tribunal saves scores murderers, rapists, paedophiles from deportation’ *Herald Sun* (online), 22 May 2017. [↑](#endnote-ref-199)
200. *Chadwick and Minister for Immigration* [2012] AATA 529. [↑](#endnote-ref-200)
201. His application was made 12 days after receipt. [↑](#endnote-ref-201)
202. *Wilson v Minister for Immigration and Citizenship* [2012] AATA 529. This case found if a notice of cancellation did not state the time in which the application for review may be made then it was not a valid notice and the time for seeking review did not begin to run. As a result of this case, Mr Chadwick’s first application for review was not out of time. [↑](#endnote-ref-202)
203. *Chadwick and Minister for Immigration and Citizenship* [2013] AATA 312. [↑](#endnote-ref-203)
204. Administrative Appeals Tribunal, *What we do*, at <http://www.aat.gov.au/about-the-aat/what-we-do> (viewed 12 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-204)
205. Administrative Appeals Tribunal, *Decisions subject to review (jurisdiction as at 31 December 2016)*. At <http://www.aat.gov.au/applying-for-a-review/when-can-we-help/jurisdiction> (viewed 12 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-205)
206. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 500(1)(b) and (ba). [↑](#endnote-ref-206)
207. Australian Human Rights Commission, *Submission to the Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee on the Australian Citizenship Legislation (Strengthening the Requirements for Australian Citizenship and Other Measures) Bill 2017*, paras 92-100, at <https://www.aph.gov.au/DocumentStore.ashx?id=f398c0c0-376d-4b96-9007-5b0b98cbf729&subId=514189> (viewed 5 April 2018); Australian Human Rights Commission, *Submission to the Senate Legal and Constitutional Affairs Legislation Committee on the Australian Citizenship and Other Legislation Amendment Bill 2014*, paras 49-57, at <https://www.aph.gov.au/DocumentStore.ashx?id=2ce044cf-a0dc-4fda-9d28-27a6f0b5a9f6&subId=301530> (viewed 5 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-207)
208. Explanatory Memorandum to the Australian Citizenship Legislation (Strengthening the Requirements for Australian Citizenship and Other Measures) Bill 2017 (Cth), p 55 [325]. At <http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/legislation/ems/r5914_ems_93402f76-ce95-4678-928f-9d18e6de4fda/upload_pdf/636073.pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf> (viewed 5 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-208)
209. *Migration Act 1958* (Cth), s 499(2A). [↑](#endnote-ref-209)
210. Administrative Review Council, *What decisions should be subject to merits review?* (1999). At <http://www.arc.ag.gov.au/Publications/Reports/Pages/Downloads/Whatdecisionsshouldbesubjecttomeritreview1999.aspx> (viewed 21 July 2017). [↑](#endnote-ref-210)
211. ARC, *What decisions should be subject to merits review?* at [5.17]-[5.23]. [↑](#endnote-ref-211)
212. ARC, *What decisions should be subject to merits review?* at [5.20]-[5.21]. [↑](#endnote-ref-212)
213. ARC, *What decisions should be subject to merits review?* at [5.22]. [↑](#endnote-ref-213)
214. *Australian Passports Act 2005* (Cth), s 50(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-214)
215. *Australian Passports Act 2005* (Cth), s 50(2). [↑](#endnote-ref-215)
216. *Australian Passports Act 2005* (Cth), s 13(1)(a). [↑](#endnote-ref-216)
217. *Australian Passports Act 2005* (Cth), s 14(1). [↑](#endnote-ref-217)
218. *Australian Passports Act 2005* (Cth), s 50(3). [↑](#endnote-ref-218)
219. Australian Citizenship Legislation (Strengthening the Requirements for Australian Citizenship and Other Measures) Bill 2017 (Cth) s 52B(1), Bill, item 127, p 43. [↑](#endnote-ref-219)
220. Australian Citizenship Legislation (Strengthening the Requirements for Australian Citizenship and Other Measures) Bill 2017 (Cth), s 52B(3), item 127, p 43. [↑](#endnote-ref-220)
221. Explanatory Memorandum to the Australian Citizenship Legislation (Strengthening the Requirements for Australian Citizenship and Other Measures) Bill 2017 (Cth), p 57 [338]. At <http://parlinfo.aph.gov.au/parlInfo/download/legislation/ems/r5914_ems_93402f76-ce95-4678-928f-9d18e6de4fda/upload_pdf/636073.pdf;fileType=application%2Fpdf> (viewed 5 April 2018). [↑](#endnote-ref-221)